# ARTICLES

# STRENGTHENING AMERICAN WAR CRIMES ACCOUNTABILITY

GEOFFREY S. CORN AND RACHEL E. VANLANDINGHAM\*

The United States needs to improve accountability for its service members' war crimes. President Donald J. Trump dangerously intensified a growing national misunderstanding regarding the critical nexus between compliance with the laws of war and the health and efficacy of the U.S. military. This Article pushes back against such confusion by demonstrating why compliance with the laws of war, and accountability for violations of these laws, together constitute vital duties owed to our women and men in uniform.

This Article reveals that part of the fog of war surrounding criminal accountability for American war crimes is due to structural defects in American military law. It analyzes such defects, including the military's failure to prosecute war crimes as war crimes. It carefully highlights the need for symmetry between the disparate American approaches to its enemies' war crimes and its own service members' battlefield offenses.

To help close the current war crimes accountability deficit, we propose a comprehensive statutory remedial scheme that includes: the enumeration of specific war crimes for military personnel analogous to those applicable to unlawful enemy

<sup>\*</sup> Geoffrey S. Corn is The Gary A. Kuiper Distinguished Professor of National Security at *South Texas College of Law Houston*. Rachel E. VanLandingham is a Professor of Law at *Southwestern Law School* in Los Angeles, California. They teach criminal law, criminal procedure, national security law, and the law of armed conflict. They are each former military lawyers and retired Lieutenant Colonels in the U.S. Army and U.S. Air Force, respectively. The authors thank Professor Yuval Shany and The Minerva Center for Human Rights at *Hebrew University*, and all the participants at the 14th Annual Minerva/ICRC Conference on International Humanitarian Law for the opportunity to workshop this Article in November 2019; we also thank Professors Eugene Fidell, Gregory Gordon, and Joshua Kastenberg for their thoughtful feedback. We thank Kelsi Grau, J.D. Candidate, 2022, *Southwestern Law School*, for her research assistance.

belligerents as found in the Military Commissions Act; the formal addition of command responsibility liability doctrine to military criminal law; the provision of criminal defenses relevant to war crimes allegations; and the extension of court-martial jurisdiction over all enemy belligerents using the same enumerated war crimes proposed for U.S. service members.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Int  | roduc  | tion  | 311 |
|------|--------|---|-----|
| I.   | U.S. A | Approach to Military War Crimes Accountability    | 319 |
|      | A.     | Why Should America Prosecute War Crimes?          | 319 |
|      |        | 1. Compliance requires accountability             |     |
|      |        | 2. Legal duty: Responsible command                | 321 |
|      |        | 3. Pragmatic necessity                            |     |
|      |        | 4. Moral imperative                               | 330 |
|      | В.     | Why Military Instead of Civilian Prosecutions     |     |
|      |        | for War Crimes                                    | 332 |
|      | C.     | The Contemporary U.S. Military Approach           |     |
|      |        | to War Crimes                                     | 338 |
| II.  | Ame    | ending the UCMJ to Include Recognized             |     |
|      |        | ar Crimes   | 342 |
|      | A.     | UCMJ Versus Military Commissions Act              | 342 |
|      | В.     | Now Is the Time to Enumerate War Crimes in        |     |
|      |        | the UCMJ  | 344 |
|      |        | 1. Adhering to criminal law logic                 | 344 |
|      |        | 2. Countering stain of Guantanamo Bay             | 346 |
|      |        | 3. Countering efforts risking noncompliance       | 347 |
|      |        | 4. Reversing current policy's illegitimacy effect | 349 |
|      |        | 5. Influencing evolution of the Law of Armed      |     |
|      |        | Conflict  | 352 |
|      | C.     | Policy Recommendation: Incorporate MCA            |     |
|      |        | Provisions into the UCMJ                          | 353 |
|      | D.     | Policy Recommendation: Close Command              |     |
|      |        | Responsibility Loophole                           | 356 |
|      |        | 1. Current UCMJ accomplice liability              | 357 |
|      |        | 2. Command responsibility                         |     |
|      |        | 3. Use the MCA to amend the UCMJ                  | 362 |
| III. | The    | e Need for New Affirmative Defenses & Other       |     |
|      | Fix    | (es   | 363 |
|      | A.     |   |     |
|      |        | "Unnecessary" Suffering                           | 364 |
|      |        | 1. Legal ambiguity of unnecessary suffering       |     |

| ()      | 1 | -1 |
|---------|---|----|
| $\sim$  |   |    |
| $\cdot$ |   |    |
|         |   |    |

|           | 2. Captain Rogelio Maynulet                | 367 |
|-----------|--|-----|
| B.        | Closing the Golsteyn Gap: New Disobedience |     |
|           | Offense                                    | 374 |
| C.        | Curing the Curious Defect in Detainee      |     |
|           | Jurisdiction                               | 377 |
| D.        | Eliminating GWOT's MCA Manipulations of    |     |
|           | the UCMJ                                   | 383 |
| Conclusio | on   |     |
|           |  |     |

#### INTRODUCTION

The United States faces periodic and appropriate criticism for failing to hold its service members accountable for their battlefield criminality. 1 An example of impunity that prompted such condemnation occurred in 2019, when President Donald J. Trump granted pardons to military personnel either convicted of or facing charges for offenses that qualify as war crimes.<sup>2</sup> These pardons exacerbated a prevalent impression that

<sup>1.</sup> See, e.g., Maha Hilal, Abu Ghraib: The Legacy of Torture in the War on Terror, AL JAZEERA (Oct. 1, 2017), https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/abu-ghraiblegacy-torture-war-terror-170928154012053.html [https://perma.cc/2327-LJWS] (arguing that accountability means more than a few criminal prosecutions and stating that "[f]or the United States in the war on terror, accountability has meant little other than prosecuting the so-called 'bad apples' . . . to make the point that they are an aberration, not a product of a system-wide policy of sanctioned abuse"); James Palmer, America Loves Excusing Its War Criminals, Foreign Pol'y (May 21, 2019, 6:14 PM), https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/05/21/america-loves-excusing-its-war-criminalstrump-pardons [https://perma.cc/DW5S-FWGT] (describing feelings of resentment against the U.S. military in places from Iraq to Japan, animated in part by a "long history of America's failure to convict or punish its own personnel for war crimes," particularly in Asia, and noting a widespread "anti-American tradition fueled by the United States' own repeated failures to try its own soldiers fairly"); USA/Somalia: Shroud of Secrecy Around Civilian Deaths Masks Possible War Crimes, AMNESTY INT'L (Mar. 20, 2019), https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/03/usa-somalia-shroud-ofsecrecy-around-civilian-deaths-masks-possible-war-crimes [https://perma.cc/IV5K-3KOV] (demanding that the U.S. government investigate reports of U.S. air strikes in Somalia that killed civilians).

<sup>2.</sup> Rachel E. VanLandingham, Betrayer in Chief? Pardoning Troops Accused or Convicted of Murder Would Wound Military, USA TODAY (May 21, 2019, 11:17 AM), https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2019/05/21/donald-trump-militarypardons-column/3744561002 (warning that President Trump's pardon of a convicted war criminal, plus his threatened preemptive pardons of numerous U.S. service members accused of war crimes, will have a negative effect on U.S. "military good order and discipline"); Nicholas Wu & John Fritze, Trump Pardons Servicemembers in High Profile War Crimes Cases, USA TODAY (Nov. 15, 2019, 7:57 PM), https://www.usatoday

America is indifferent to its own battlefield misconduct. This perception of impunity degrades U.S. legitimacy. Additionally, the underlying truth it reveals—that the U.S. military has not been fulfilling its responsibility to appropriately punish war crimes—frustrates the governing legal regime's humanitarian goals, challenges the military's attainment of operational and strategic objectives, and harms individual service members.

This negative impression of America's treatment of war crimes contrasts starkly with our modern military's self-perception as a professional force, one that justly punishes those who fail to follow the laws of war.<sup>3</sup> It also contrasts with most Americans' belief that our military predominantly complies with the laws of war and that they *should* so comply—and that the widespread atrocities by U.S. forces in Vietnam have been left behind.<sup>4</sup> On the other hand, criticism of how the United States handles war crimes that its own service members

\_

<sup>.</sup>com/story/news/politics/2019/11/15/donald-trump-pardons-clint-lorance-mathew-golsteyn-war-crime-cases/1229083001 [https://perma.cc/S67R-4B4Z]; see also Margaret Colgate Love, War Crimes, Pardons and the Attorney General, LAWFARE (May 22, 2019, 6:42 PM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/war-crimes-pardons-and-attorney-general [https://perma.cc/ZPH7-RF3E] (noting that "pardoning war crimes still pending within the military justice system could erode the legitimacy of military law and undercut good order and discipline in the ranks" and "prejudice international relations and potentially jeopardize the safety of U.S. personnel abroad"); Danny Sjursen, Whitewashing War Crimes Has Become the American Way, COMMON DREAMS (June 7, 2019), https://www.commondreams.org/views/2019/06/07/whitewashing-war-crimes-hasbecome-american-way [https://perma.cc/FQ73-XQST] (observing, in the wake of the President's pardons of war criminals and threatened preemptive pardons, that "[t]he U.S. military and the government in Washington have rarely held accused American war criminals accountable").

<sup>3.</sup> See infra Section I.A.1; see also U.S. DEP'T OF DEF., LAW OF WAR MANUAL 70 (2016) [hereinafter DOD LOW MANUAL] (explaining that Department of Defense policy and doctrine make clear the importance of compliance with, implementation of, and enforcement of the law of war). See generally John R. Allen, Keynote: The Modern Laws of War, 46 Sw. L. Rev. 327, 329 (2017) ("[T]hese laws lay at the foundation of our very way of warfighting."); Mark J. Osiel, Obeying Orders: Atrocity, Military Discipline, and the Law of War, 86 Calif. L. Rev. 939, 958 & n.64 (1998) (explaining that the concept of professional military forces includes regulation by and compliance with the laws and customs of war).

<sup>4.</sup> See generally Cody J. Foster, Did America Commit War Crimes in Vietnam?, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 1, 2017), https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/01/opinion/did-america-commit-war-crimes-in-vietnam.html [https://perma.cc/K9QW-3WVH] (arguing that American war crimes in Vietnam went far beyond the My Lai massacre); Howard Jones, The Lessons of My Lai Still Resonate, WASH. POST (Mar. 16. 2018, 11:08 AM), https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-lessons-of-my-lai-still-resonate/2018/03/15/4d35613a-2708-11e8-874b-d517e912f125\_story.html (noting that following My Lai, "the Army sought to restore its image by developing a volunteer force based on personal character, along with improved discipline and training").

commit seems rather consonant—disconcertingly so—with American society's view regarding punishment of its service members for war crimes. Today, many Americans—with President Trump egging them on—seem to support impunity for war crimes that U.S. service members commit.<sup>5</sup>

These seemingly opposing views reflect that the American public fails to appreciate that accountability for war crimes is essential for the compliance it desires. We therefore strongly set out this link in detail in the first part of this Article.<sup>6</sup>

Away from the din of public opinion and President Trump's tweets, the reality of U.S. military accountability for serious violations of the laws of war—typically referred to as war crimes—is nuanced. The current, perhaps endemic, political pressure to avoid domestic prosecutions of service members for war crimes, combined with certain systemic flaws, create a sinister war crimes accountability deficit. This deficit is sinister not only because it quietly corrodes the military's internal discipline and moral compass, but also because it degrades the United States' compliance with its state responsibility obligations to ensure such

<sup>5.</sup> See Jared Keller, Trump's Pardon Is in Line with Americans' Views About War Crimes, PAC. STANDARD (May 8, 2019), https://psmag.com/news/trumps-pardon-is-in-linewith-americans-views-about-war-crimes [https://perma.cc/75YA-53JF] (noting a 2018 poll that claimed "77 percent of Americans believed U.S. service members shouldn't be prosecuted for overseas war crimes simply because 'war is a stressful situation and allowances should be made"); see also Scott D. Sagan & Benjamin A. Valentino, Do Americans Approve of Trump's Pardons for Court-Martialed Military Officers?, WASH. POST (Dec. 16, 2019, 7:38 AM), https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/12/ 16/do-americans-approve-trumps-pardons-court-martialed-military-officers (concluding that while "Americans show much less tolerance for war crimes than they did during the war in Vietnam . . . . [m] any Americans appear to believe that if troops are fighting a just war, they should be excused from responsibility for violent acts, even war crimes"); Simon Denyer, One-Third of Americans Would Support a Preemptive Nuclear Strike on North Korea, Researchers Say, WASH. POST (June 25, 2019, 3:16 AM), https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/one-third-of-americans-would-support-apreemptive-nuclear-strike-on-north-korea-researchers-say/2019/06/25/25ed1314-9711-11e9-a027-c571fd3d394d story.html ("[T]he U.S. public exhibits . . . a shocking willingness to support the killing of enemy civilians."). But see Charli Carpenter & Alexander H. Montgomery, Americans Want Their Leaders to Obey the Laws of War, FOREIGN POL'Y (June 27, 2019, 2:02 PM) https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/06/27/ americans-want-their-leaders-to-obey-the-laws-of-war [https://perma.cc/3J9Y-R67W] (characterizing as categorically false the conclusion that Americans do not care about war crimes, finding instead that "Americans care deeply about the protection of civilians" and that studies showing otherwise are skewed due to questioning methodology).

<sup>6.</sup> See infra Section I.A.

accountability<sup>7</sup> and provides ammunition for those generally critical of military tribunals.<sup>8</sup> Plus, this accountability deficiency dilutes the important signaling effects regarding U.S. commitment to accountability for war crimes that military adjudicatory processes can and should have.<sup>9</sup>

Current structural defects outlined in this Article exacerbate the inherent challenges of ensuring accountability for battlefield crimes, contributing to this deficit.<sup>10</sup> While these existing challenges are often practical, such as limited availability of evidence, political pressure (of a type not unique to America) often accompanies such prosecutions.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>7.</sup> See Int'l Comm. of the Red Cross, Rule 149. Responsibility for Violations of International Humanitarian Law, INT'L HUMANITARIAN L. DATABASE, https://ihldatabases.icrc.org/customary-ihl/eng/docs/vl\_rul\_rule149 (explaining the application of the general rule of state responsibility for actions of its organs in the law of armed conflict context as a "norm of customary international law applicable to violations committed in both international and non-international armed conflicts").

<sup>8.</sup> See Susannah George, Rep. Duncan Hunter Says Footage Exonerates Accused Navy SEAL, Vows to Seek Trump Pardon, NAVY TIMES (May 8, 2019), https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2019/05/09/rep-duncan-hunter-says-footage-exonerates-accused-navy-seal-vows-to-seek-trump-pardon [https://perma.cc/AY8Z-BFTZ] (describing a U.S. Congressman's doubt that the U.S. military could fairly prosecute a Navy SEAL for war crimes); Shane Reeves & Matthew Milikowsky, Should the U.S. Military Receive the Benefit of the Doubt when Investigating Itself for Alleged War Crimes?, LAWFARE (June 3, 2016, 8:30 AM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/should-us-military-receive-benefit-doubt-when-investigating-itself-alleged-war-crimes [https://perma.cc/53J9-KU7H] (noting the debates regarding efficacy and fairness of military justice as an accountability mechanism for U.S. war crimes).

<sup>9.</sup> Such signaling effects and the soft power they can help generate should not be underestimated. See Amy K. Lehr, Pardoning Alleged War Criminals: Bad for the United States, Bad for the World, CTR. FOR STRATEGIC & INT'L STUD. (May 24, 2019), https://www.csis.org/analysis/pardoning-alleged-war-criminals-bad-united-states-bad-world [https://perma.cc/22GH-VCWR] (outlining the numerous negative consequences of the United States' lack of commitment to accountability for war crimes, such as signaling to authoritarian regimes that they are free to commit such crimes with impunity).

<sup>10.</sup> See Gary D. Solis, The Law of Armed Conflict: International Humanitarian Law in War 331 (2010) (explaining that despite long-standing U.S. orders to report war crimes, there is a perception that "telling superiors of a possible crime committed by another soldier or Marine is 'ratting out' a buddy" and that this perception "inhibits reporting"); S.N., Is Donald Trump Preparing Pardons for Troops Accused of War Crimes?, Economist (May 21, 2019), https://www.economist.com/democracy-in-america/2019/05/21/is-donald-trump-preparing-pardons-for-troops-accused-of-war-crimes ("It is already extremely difficult for a prosecutor to reconstruct a shooting incident in a war zone and prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the shooter acted maliciously and not in reasonable fear of his or her life. Only the most egregious offenders, those whose actions were dreadful enough to have shocked their own comrades, come to trial.").

<sup>11.</sup> See, e.g., Camila Domonoske, Israeli Soldier Convicted of Manslaughter for Killing Wounded Palestinian, NAT'L Pub. RADIO (Jan. 4, 2017, 6:50 AM), https://www.npr.org/

For example, many Americans felt that Lieutenant William L. Calley's horrendous actions were either justified, or that he was simply a scapegoat for the 1960s My Lai tragedy (during which a U.S. Army platoon massacred hundreds of Vietnamese civilians) and that he should not have been prosecuted for murder.<sup>12</sup>

More recently, the U.S. President and Commander-in-Chief demonstrated similar politicized misunderstanding of the need for war crimes accountability. During his Administration, President Trump publicly condemned the prosecution of American military "heroes" for their alleged war crimes. Worse, he pardoned war criminals both after their military convictions were predicated not on mercy, but on the perversion of the entire war crimes accountability regime, seemingly in order to score political points. Clarifying the need for accountability, as well as strengthening the mechanism for achieving it, will help counter the harm that such actions have inflicted on our armed forces.

sections/thetwo-way/2017/01/04/508162405/israeli-soldier-convicted-of-manslaughter-for-killing-wounded-palestinian [https://perma.cc/6QN3-F73L] (describing deep divisions in Israeli public opinion regarding the military prosecution of Israeli soldier Elor Azaria, who shot and killed a wounded Palestinian assailant in the head as he lay incapacitated in 2016, noting that "large segments of the Israeli public . . . have rallied behind him").

<sup>12.</sup> See Ian Shapira, He Was America's Most Notorious War Criminal, but Nixon Helped Him Anyway, Wash. Post (May 25, 2019, 7:00 AM), https://www.washingtonpost.com/history/2019/05/25/he-was-americas-most-notorious-war-criminal-nixon-helped-him-anyway (describing Calley's vast public support, noting that "[v]eterans and supporters of the Vietnam War believed Calley was simply carrying out orders and doing all he could to protect himself and the country"); cf. Samuel Brenner, "I Am a Bit Sickened": Examining Archetypes of Congressional War Crimes Oversight After My Lai and Abu Ghraib, 205 Mil. L. Rev. 1, 5 (2010) (noting that "there is historical precedent, and often good political reason, for [Congress] to avoid engaging in meaningful oversight of those investigations" regarding alleged war crimes).

<sup>13.</sup> See Wu & Fritze, supra note 2 (detailing several of President Trump's comments in which he has called alleged U.S. war criminals "heroes" and otherwise disparaged military prosecutions of alleged war crimes); see also Dave Phillips, Trump Clears Three Service Members in War Crimes Cases, N.Y. Times (Nov. 15, 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/us/trump-pardons.html (announcing President Trump's war crimes pardons).

<sup>14.</sup> Leo Shane III et al., *Trump Grants Clemency to Troops in Three Controversial War Crimes Cases*, MILITARYTIMES (Nov. 15, 2019), https://www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagon-congress/2019/11/16/trump-grants-clemency-to-troops-in-three-controversial-war-crimes-cases [https://perma.cc/Z32C-D7SS].

<sup>15.</sup> Dave Philipps, Trump's Pardons for Servicemen Raise Fears that Laws of War Are History, N.Y. Times (Nov. 16, 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/16/us/trump-pardon-military.html.

This Article provides necessary awareness and outlines a path forward. It first identifies several structural legal defects, starting with military law's failure to criminalize war crimes as war crimes. While the statutory enumeration of military criminal offenses found in the Uniform Code of Military Justice<sup>16</sup> (UCMJ) provides general authority to prosecutors to charge serious violations of the laws and customs of war, it does not delineate any specific war crimes<sup>17</sup>—and hence none are ever charged.<sup>18</sup> Without specified war crime offenses, the U.S. military turns to what are often referred to as "common law crimes" ordinary, non-war-related crimes such as murder, assault, battery, arson, theft offenses, and rape—to prosecute service members for what are more logically understood and characterized as war crimes. 19 In the U.S. military system, the same generic murder offense used to convict a service member of murdering his or her spouse in downtown Los Angeles is used to prosecute a service member for killing a prisoner of war in U.S. custody in Iraq.

This approach fails to capture the full harm of the war crime, thereby degrading the law's retributive, deterrent, and international signaling effects.<sup>20</sup> This approach also feeds the perception that war crimes go unpunished within the U.S. military, given that service members are never convicted for war crimes as such. This failure to prosecute U.S. soldiers' war crimes as war crimes undermines the legitimacy of U.S. military operations by contributing to the impression that U.S. military personnel benefit from war crimes impunity.<sup>21</sup>

<sup>16. 10</sup> U.S.C. §§ 801-946 (2018).

<sup>17.</sup> See id. (delineating the articles of the UCMJ).

<sup>18.</sup> See infra Section I.C.

<sup>19.</sup> See, e.g., William George Eckhardt, My Lai: An American Tragedy, 68 UMKC L. Rev. 671, 680–81 (2000) (explaining that Congress "utilize[ed] the Uniform Code of Military Justice to make the international concepts of war crimes a part of [U.S.] domestic national criminal law" in the wake of World War II).

<sup>20.</sup> See id. at 672 (noting that despite the difficulty in successfully prosecuting war crimes, "[p]ublicity, flowing from the very act of prosecution, fuels the engines of prevention that is the chief goal of prosecution"); see also infra Section I.A.

<sup>21.</sup> Such an impression is not totally false; unfortunately, particular components of the special operations community have earned a reputation of impunity based on real command failures to take appropriate action with regard to their members' criminality. See, e.g., Nicholas Kulish et al., Navy SEALs, a Beating Death and Claims of a Cover-Up, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 17 2015), https://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/17/world/asia/navy-seal-team-2-afghanistan-beating-death.html ("In addition to describing misconduct by the SEALs, villagers [in Afghanistan] complained that the Americans had empowered the local militia to act with impunity."); Andrew Milburn, How to Fix a Broken Special Operations Culture, WAR ON THE ROCKS (Sept. 13, 2019), https://warontherocks.com/2019/09/how-to-fix-a-broken-special-operations-culture

We propose an easy fix: the United States should utilize the same enumerated war crimes already used to prosecute its enemies at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba through the Military Commissions Act of 2006<sup>22</sup> (MCA) to prosecute U.S. service members for identical criminal conduct on the battlefield.<sup>23</sup> However, delineating offenses alone is insufficient for just and thorough fulfillment of this nation's obligations to its service members. This Article also assesses issues stemming from the lack of incorporation of specifics of the laws and customs of war—modernly often referred to as the law of war, the law of armed conflict (LOAC) or international humanitarian law—and its battlefield setting into the UCMJ. We accordingly propose adding tailored defenses to accompany the enumerated war crimes transplanted from the MCA.<sup>24</sup>

A handful of scholars have previously expressed alarm at the lack of UCMJ war crimes; we both echo their concern and go further to comprehensively contextualize this defect within the norms of the LOAC, emphasizing the law's requirement of responsible command.<sup>25</sup>

(noting the "descending pattern of illicit conduct in America's special operations community"); Rachel E. VanLandingham, Geoffrey S. Corn & Robert Bracknell, *Is There a Values Crisis in Special Operations Forces? National Security Could Be at Risk*, USA TODAY (July 26, 2019, 3:15 AM), https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2019/07/26/special-forces-values-crisis-congress-must-investigate-fix-column/1790315001 [https://perma.cc/T5KL-DVAL] ("But the special ops brand... is now being undermined by reports of battlefield lawlessness, loyalty over integrity, a willingness to challenge commands and a seeming pattern of disciplinary impunity."); Rachel VanLandingham, *Military Injustice: Politics, Machismo, Structural Defects*, HILL (Dec. 23, 2015, 8:00 AM), https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/judicial/264028-military-injustice-politics-machismo-structural-defects [https://perma.cc/8BMT-DJXL] ("The military justice system, even more so than civilian criminal justice systems across America, lacks transparency, oversight, and accountability regarding how misconduct is handled.").

<sup>22.</sup> Pub. L. No. 109-366, 120 Stat. 2600, 2602 (2006) (codified at 10 U.S.C. § 948c (2018)).

<sup>23.</sup> *Id.* 120 Stat. at 2600 (codified as amended in various sections of 10, 18, and 28 U.S.C.), *amended by* National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2010, Pub. L. No. 111-84, 123 Stat. 2190 (2009) (codified in various sections of 10 U.S.C.).

<sup>24.</sup> This Article uses the phrases "law of war," "laws and customs of war," "law of armed conflict" (LOAC), and "international humanitarian law" to refer to the *jus in bello*: the law governing the means and measures of war and the treatment of its victims. *See* Solis, *supra* note 10, at 1, 3, 11.

<sup>25.</sup> Major Mynda G. Ohman provides the only detailed analysis of the military penal code's lack of enumerated war crimes to date. Mynda G. Ohman, *Integrating Title 18 War Crimes into Title 10: A Proposal to Amend the Uniform Code of Military Justice*, 57 A.F. L. Rev. 1 (2005). The author analyzes the relationship between Titles 10 and 18 of the U.S. Code, aptly concluding that "the most egregious crimes under the laws of war

Part I outlines the criticality of compliance, focusing on why accountability for war crimes is a necessary predicate of compliance; this Section also emphasizes the duties that flow from responsible command while highlighting internal benefits of the doctrine. Part II highlights the asymmetry between the UCMJ's lack of war crimes in its punitive articles and the MCA's enumerated list applicable to captured alien "unprivileged belligerents" subject to military commission jurisdiction. Here we recommend both incorporating the latter into the former, and extending command responsibility liability to U.S. commanders. Part III identifies additional deficiencies in current U.S. military criminal law regarding war crimes; this Part demonstrates why court-martial jurisdiction should be exercised over not only U.S. service members, but *all* captured enemy belligerents, both privileged and unprivileged.

Our conclusion notes that enactment of UCMJ-enumerated war crimes and defenses, coupled with delineation of appropriate court-martial jurisdiction over those whom the LOAC was designed to apply—both U.S. service members and enemy belligerents, lawful and unlawful—will together offset any necessity to invoke military commission jurisdiction for captured personnel, helping to end the ill-conceived military commission system at Guantanamo Bay and close the American war crimes accountability deficit.

\_

committed by U.S. military members are charged as often less severe common crimes under the UCMJ." *Id.* at 5; *see also* David Scheffer, *Closing the Impunity Gap in U.S. Law*, 8 Nw. J. INT'L HUM. RTS. 30, 49–50 (2009) (asserting with little analysis that "with respect to U.S. military courts, there exist many uncertainties and largely a theoretical power to prosecute war crimes rather than any significant precedent of doing so" and that "it is not possible to extract from the UCMJ, Title 10 of the United States Code, or the jurisprudence of U.S. military courts any definitive list of explicit war crimes which such military courts are empowered to prosecute against U.S. military personnel"); Martin N. White, *Charging War Crimes: A Primer for the Practitioner*, 2006 ARMY LAW. 1, 1 (2006) (detailing how to prosecute war crimes within the military justice system).

<sup>26.</sup> See infra Section I.B.

<sup>27.</sup> The punitive articles of the UCMJ are those that delineate specific criminal offenses and are found in Articles 77 through 134. See Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. §§ 877–934 (2018). We also analyze the procedural and evidentiary impediments resulting from the termination of military jurisdiction over service members prior to discovery of their war crimes and propose that residual jurisdiction be specifically enacted over such individuals. See infra Part II.

<sup>28.</sup> See infra Section III.B.

#### I. U.S. APPROACH TO MILITARY WAR CRIMES ACCOUNTABILITY

#### A. Why Should America Prosecute War Crimes?

The U.S. military needs to improve its capability to prosecute war crimes for three main reasons, all predicated on the principle that compliance with legal rules requires accountability for their inevitable violations. The triad motivating enhanced accountability include the following: LOAC compliance is a legal duty of all service members; there are pragmatic warfighting benefits of said compliance; and the preservation of service members' moral compass depends upon LOAC compliance. This Section explores these principles.

#### 1. Compliance requires accountability

The basic predicate underlying these assumptions is that accountability is essential to overall compliance with the law of war and therefore key to this legal regime's effectiveness. Indeed, the International Military Tribunal at Nuremberg noted that "[c]rimes against international law are committed by men, not by abstract entities, and only by punishing individuals who commit such crimes can the provisions of international law be enforced." The LOAC cannot achieve its humanitarian goal of reducing suffering in war if it is not followed; law that is not enforced is eventually law that is not effective. Indeed, impunity for war crimes corrodes respect for and compliance with this law, a fact that has been tragically illustrated throughout history.

<sup>29.</sup> See International Military Tribunal (Nuremberg), Judgment and Sentences, 41 AM. J. INT'L L. 172, 221 (1947); see also Theodor Meron, Reflections on the Prosecution of War Crimes by International Tribunals, 100 AM. J. INT'L L. 551, 554 (2006) (noting that prior to the Geneva Conventions, "[w] hile the law of war developed significantly over the course of the two Hague Conferences, mechanisms to enforce that law did not keep pace with it" and while "States could try their own nationals for war crimes, . . . they rarely did so").

<sup>30.</sup> See generally Keith N. Hylton, Whom Should We Punish, and How? Rational Incentives and Criminal Justice Reform 1, 2, 4 (Bos. Univ. Sch. Law, Paper No. 12-18, 2017) (describing a rational model of punishment, in which fear of punishment can deter rational people from criminal behavior).

<sup>31.</sup> See Marco Sassòli et al., How Does Law Protect in War? 44 (3d ed. 2011) ("The regular prosecution of war crimes would have an important preventive effect, deterring violations and making it clear even to those who think in categories of national law that [international humanitarian law] is law."); Paul H. Robinson & John M. Darley, The Role of Deterrence in the Formulation of Criminal Law Rules: At Its Worst when Doing Its Best, 91 Geo. L.J. 949, 951 (2003) ("There seems little doubt that having a criminal justice system that punishes violators, as every organized society does, has the general effect of influencing the conduct of potential offenders.").

The recognition of criminal accountability's pivotal role in reinforcing the LOAC is evident not only from the international community's establishment of both ad hoc and standing tribunals to prosecute war crimes, 32 but also from the foundational LOAC treaties themselves. 33 This is most apparent in the four Geneva Conventions of 1949; of their many contributions, one of the most significant was their enforcement trifecta that (1) specifies the most serious war crimes as "grave breaches;" 34 (2) obligates states both to enact domestic criminal legislation to prosecute these grave breaches and separately to suppress all other violations of the

<sup>32.</sup> See SASSÒLI, supra note 31, at 683–84 (describing the ad hoc tribunals for the former Yugoslavia and Rwanda as demonstrations of international commitment to accountability for war crimes, while characterizing the creation of the International Criminal Court as a "break-through" in the development of enforcement of the law of war); see also SOLIS, supra note 10, at 85 (explaining that the framers of the Conventions were "[m]indful of the[] advances" of the post-World War II International Military Tribunals at Nuremberg and Tokyo regarding personal criminal responsibility for violations of the laws and customs of war).

<sup>33.</sup> Jakob Kellenberger, *Foreword* to Knut Dörmann et al., Elements of War Crimes Under the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court ix (2003) (describing the inclusion in the Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocols of "specific rules on the penal repression of serious violations of international humanitarian law was founded on the conviction that a law which is not backed up by sanctions quickly loses its credibility").

<sup>34.</sup> Grave breaches as found in the Geneva Conventions of 1949, as well as in Additional Protocol I, indicate that willfully killing, willfully causing great suffering or serious injury to body or health, and taking hostages are considered some of the most serious violations of the law of war. See Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field art. 50, Aug. 12, 1949, 75 U.N.T.S. 31 [hereinafter GC I] (entered into force June 19, 1931); Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of Wounded, Sick and Shipwrecked Members of Armed Forces at Sea art. 51, Aug. 12, 1949, 75 U.N.T.S. 85 [hereinafter GC II]; Geneva Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War art. 130, Aug. 12, 1949, 75 U.N.T.S. 135 [hereinafter GC III] (entered into force October 21, 1950); Geneva Convention Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War art. 147, Aug. 12, 1949, 75 U.N.T.S. 287 [hereinafter GC IV] (entered into force October 21, 1950); see also Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts, June 8, 1977, 1125 U.N.T.S. 3 [hereinafter AP I] (entered into force December 7, 1978). These constitute a closed list within international armed conflicts, and while treaty law does not include grave breaches for non-international armed conflicts, tribunal decisions and customary international law—as well as some domestic legislation, such as 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2018)—have extended the concept of grave breaches into noninternational armed conflicts. See SOLIS, supra note 10, at 100 (concluding that "there are war crimes and grave breaches in non-international armed conflicts").

law of war;<sup>35</sup> and (3) establishes an *aut dedere aut judicare* ("surrender or judge") obligation to search for and prosecute perpetrators of grave breaches within each treaty party's jurisdiction, even when that state has no relationship to the conflict or the individual suspected of the grave breach.<sup>36</sup> The states drafting the Conventions enacted and agreed to such a robust enforcement paradigm because they recognized that "to effectively impose the requirements and prohibitions of the Conventions, there had to be a vehicle by which penalties could be imposed for violations—penalties of a criminal nature levied against the offending individuals."<sup>37</sup>

#### 2. Legal duty: Responsible command

In addition to imposing on states these legal requirements regarding accountability and prosecution, the LOAC assigns primary responsibility—for both compliance with the law and accountability for violations—to military commanders through the doctrine of "responsible command." This doctrine is woven into the fabric of the law and is central to the aspiration that law can genuinely mitigate the suffering of war. Without commanders committed to implementing the law—those with requisite authority, with the legal duty, and for whom there is accountability for failures—the law is a mere fig leaf. As the U.S. Supreme Court has noted, "the law of war presupposes that its violation is to be avoided through the control of the operations of war by commanders who are to some extent responsible for their subordinates."

<sup>35.</sup> See, e.g., GC III, supra note 34, art. 129 ("Each High Contracting Party shall take measures necessary for the suppression of all acts contrary to the provisions of the present Convention other than the grave breaches defined in the following Article.").

<sup>36.</sup> *Id*.37. SOLIS, *supra* note 10, at 85.

<sup>38.</sup> The concept of responsible command, though long a tenet of the laws and customs of war, was further refined and articulated by the Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949, today largely considered to constitute customary international law. See AP I, supra note 34, art. 87 (requiring military commanders to prevent, suppress, and report violations of the Conventions and Protocols and obligating, inter alia, that state parties require "any commander who is aware that subordinates or other persons under his control are going to commit or have committed a breach of the Conventions or of this Protocol, to initiate such steps as are necessary to prevent such violations of the Conventions or this Protocol, and, where appropriate, to initiate disciplinary or penal action against violators thereof"); see also CLAUDE PILLOUD ET AL., COMMENTARY ON THE ADDITIONAL PROTOCOLS OF JUNE 8, 1977 TO THE GENEVA CONVENTIONS OF 12 AUGUST 1949 1018 (Yves Sandoz et al. eds., 1987) (noting that at the troop level, "everything depends on commanders").

<sup>39.</sup> *In re* Yamashita, 327 U.S. 1, 14–15 (1946).

Responsible command is integral to the LOAC regime, as demonstrated by the connection between it (responsible command) and the legal privilege to engage in hostilities with accordant combatant immunity for those who otherwise meet the "privileged belligerent" qualification. Belligerent or combatant's privilege, also referred to as combatant immunity, is legal protection from domestic prosecution by a detaining power for wartime conduct that complies with the LOAC.<sup>40</sup> This privilege is absolutely contingent on the individual being part of an organization operating under responsible command (as well as the organization as a whole fulfilling several other criteria, such as conducting operations in accordance with the LOAC, carrying arms openly, etc.).<sup>41</sup> That is, conducting operations in compliance with the LOAC's targeting and humane treatment rules is insufficient by itself to trigger this international legal privilege; more is required.<sup>42</sup> And that "more" is the link between the individual belligerent and a responsible commander.

<sup>40.</sup> Geoffrey S. Corn, Thinking the Unthinkable: Has the Time Come to Offer Combatant Immunity to Non-State Actors?, 22 STAN. L. & POL'Y REV. 253, 256 (2011). Belligerent privilege, or combatant immunity, is legally limited to international armed conflicts (IACs) only; however, this orthodox view is considered by some to ignore more nuanced historical treatment of fighters in non-international armed conflicts (NIACs) or rational justifications for a broader application of the privilege. See generally id. at 272 (explaining how granting the privilege to non-state actors in transnational NIACs could provide important incentives to enhance respect for the LOAC in these conflicts); see also Jens David Ohlin, The Combatant's Privilege in Asymmetric & Covert Conflicts, 40 YALE J. INT'L L. 359–60 (2015) (noting pre-Common Article 3 examples of extension of combatancy to fighters in nineteenth century NIACs).

<sup>41.</sup> Since 1899, the law of war has explicitly required responsible command as a prerequisite for, inter alia, military personnel and their functional equivalent to enjoy combatant immunity—the privilege to engage in belligerent (and otherwise criminal) actions without criminal liability. *See* Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War art. 1, July 27, 1929, 118 L.N.T.S. 343 (entered into force June 19, 1931); Hague Convention (IV) Respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land art. 43, Oct. 18. 1907 [hereinafter Hague Convention IV] (entered into force Jan. 26, 1910); Hague Convention with Respect to the Laws and Customs of War on Land art. 43, July 29, 1899, 32 Stat. 1803 [hereinafter Hague Convention II) (entered into force September 4, 1900); GC III, *supra* note 34, art. 4 (entered into force Oct. 21, 1950) (defining the term "prisoner of war" and outlining categories into which prisoners of war fall under this provision).

<sup>42.</sup> Richard R. Baxter, So-Called Unprivileged Belligerency': Spies, Guerillas, and Saboteurs, 28 British Y.B. Int'l L. 323 (1951). However, the status of unprivileged belligerency by itself is not a war crime under international criminal law; violent conduct by an unprivileged belligerent does not violate the LOAC if the conduct otherwise conforms to the LOAC's requirements outside of the criteria for gaining privileged belligerency—in other words, if it confirms to the LOAC's targeting and humane treatment requirements. Rather, the lack of combatant immunity (due to status of unprivileged belligerency alone) allows for criminal prosecution by the

Furthermore, responsible command means more than just being in command; it means executing the duties of command responsibly. This requires that commanders, due to their special status as superior authoritative figures, <sup>43</sup> be responsible for the conduct of their subordinates over whom they exercise control. <sup>44</sup> Specifically, this control must ensure that operations under their command comply with the LOAC and that commanders hold their subordinates accountable for any and all LOAC violations. <sup>45</sup> These duties are often framed as a triad: the duty of responsible command requires that commanders prevent, suppress, and punish violations of the LOAC. <sup>46</sup>

Given that LOAC violations are not wholly preventable—soldiers being human, and human nature being what it is—ensuring compliance means that commanders must take all reasonable measures to ensure military operations conducted by those under their control are planned and executed in accordance with the LOAC and stop those

respective local jurisdiction for common law crimes such as murder and arson under local criminal law. See id. But see Manual for Military Commissions, United States at IV-11, § 13(d), (2010 ed.), https://www.mc.mil/Portals/0/2010\_Manual\_for\_Military\_Commissions.pdf [https://perma.cc/9Y2H-82ML] (claiming commission jurisdiction over "murder committed while the accused did not meet the requirements of privileged belligerency . . . even if such conduct does not violate the international law of war").

<sup>43.</sup> See Victor Hansen, Changes in Modern Military Codes and the Role of the Military Commander: What Should the United States Learn from This Revolution?, 16 Tul. J. Int'l. & Comp. L. 419, 456 (2008) [hereinafter Hansen, Changes in Modern Military Codes] (recognizing that "the commander is the focal point of military discipline and order").

<sup>44.</sup> A hierarchical command structure developed over millennia to help militaries effectively maneuver on the battlefield; military experts from Sun Tzu to Carl von Clausewitz have noted this key organizational feature of effective armed forces. *See* PILLOUD, *supra* note 38, at 1019 ("[T]here is no part of the army which is not subordinated to a military commander at whatever level."). *See generally* Carl von Clausewitz, On War (Michael Howard & Peter Paret trans., 2007); Sun Tzu, The Art of War (Samuel B. Griffith trans., 1971) (describing different aspects of warfare while applying them to military strategy and tactics).

<sup>45.</sup> See Geoffrey S. Corn, Contemplating the True Nature of the Notion of "Responsibility" in Responsible Command, 96 INT'L REV. RED CROSS 901, 904 (2014) (dissecting the LOAC's doctrine of responsible command, concluding that "[p]reparing a military unit to execute its combat function within the bounds of IHL is therefore an inherent expectation of responsible command"); see also AP I, supra note 34, art. 87 (requiring parties to armed conflicts to require their "military commanders . . . [to] prevent and, when necessary, to suppress and to report . . . breaches" and, for commanders who are aware of breaches or threatened breaches, to "initiate disciplinary or penal action against violators thereof").

<sup>46.</sup> See AP I, supra note 34, art. 87.

violations when they do occur.<sup>47</sup> Commanders' third duty—to hold suspected violators accountable (in other words, to ensure appropriate consequences)—requires that commanders take reasonable measures within their authority in response to LOAC violations by those under their command. Such measures include investigating allegations of violations committed by those under their command, reporting such allegations to those with disciplinary authority, and, if vested with prosecutorial discretion, prosecuting such violations.<sup>48</sup> This responsible command duty to punish flows from the deep-seated recognition analyzed above that accountability through the imposition of appropriate disciplinary or criminal sanction is indelibly linked to general compliance with the law.<sup>49</sup>

Given the recurring congressional debates about the UCMJ's vesting of prosecutorial discretion in non-lawyer commanders<sup>50</sup>—a component of U.S. military law inherited from the British military justice system and central to U.S. military justice ever since<sup>51</sup>—it is important to note the evolution of related law in many other nations. Relevant changes in

<sup>47.</sup> The longstanding law of war requirement that commanders ensure that their subordinate forces adhere to the entire corpus of the LOAC is one of the law's foundational keystones, without which the law would be unable to achieve its goals. American military professionalism—the U.S. military's ethical, moral, and legal well-being, and ultimately its effectiveness—rests on responsible command. See David Kennedy, War and International Law: Distinguishing Military and Humanitarian Professions, 82 INT'L L. STUD. 3, 13 (2006) (explaining that law of war "[r]ules are not external expressions of virtue, but internal expressions of professional discipline"); see also Allen, supra note 3, at 328–30 (noting both that the law "provides an indelible foundation for the legitimacy of our military efforts" and that "the framework provided by the law is not an impediment to military operations, but is aligned with core military logic" and "[t]he law functions to preserve us, our moral compasses, as much as it works to reduce the suffering caused by war"); Corn, supra note 45, at 906 ("Responsible command is the sine qua non in the development of this type of discipline; the type of discipline that genuinely defines a professional military force.").

<sup>48.</sup> See AP I, supra note 34, art. 873.

<sup>49.</sup> See Corn, supra note 45, at 904 ("[International humanitarian law (]IHL[)] is unquestionably and intuitively premised on the expectation that the proper exercise of command responsibility is essential to enhancing the probability of IHL compliance in the most physically and morally challenging martial situations.").

<sup>50.</sup> See generally Military Justice Improvement Act of 2019, S. 1789, 116th Cong. (1st Sess. 2019); Military Justice Improvement Act of 2020, S. 4049, 116th Cong. (2d Sess. 2020). Senator K. Gillibrand has, beginning in 2013, annually introduced this bill to remove prosecutorial discretion for major crimes from commanders under the UCMJ and give it to military lawyers independent from the chain of command. See, e.g., Military Justice Improvement Act of 2020.

<sup>51.</sup> See Rachel E. VanLandingham, Military Due Process: Less Military & More Process, 94 Tul. L. Rev. 1, 19 (2019).

foreign military justice systems<sup>52</sup> strongly suggest that the LOAC responsible command duty to hold war criminals accountable for their misconduct need *not* require that military commanders *themselves* possess prosecutorial authority to decide what charges to bring, and whom to charge, in a criminal trial (even though some commanders within the U.S. military justice system do, in fact, wield exclusive prosecutorial authority).<sup>53</sup> As noted in the commentary to the Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions:

The object of these texts is to ensure that military commanders at every level exercise the power vested in them, both with regard to . . . the Conventions and the Protocol, and with regard to other rules of the army to which they belong. Such powers exist in all armies. They may concern, at any level, informing superior officers of what is taking place in the sector, drawing up a report in the case of a breach, [] intervening with a view to preventing a breach from being committed, proposing a sanction to a superior who has disciplinary power[—]or[,] in the case of someone who holds such power himself[,] exercising it[] within the limits of his competence—and finally, remitting the case to the judicial authority where necessary with such factual evidence as it was possible to find.<sup>54</sup>

Various levels of command have long existed in American and foreign militaries. Within these various professional forces, while some commanders continue to wield court-martial prosecutorial power, most western states have moved away from this model of prosecutorial decision-making within their militaries. The United States, at its Founding, adopted Great Britain's system; in the interim, the now-United Kingdom has completely divested prosecutorial authority for criminal offenses from its military commanders and vested the authority to make these decisions in a civilian prosecutor.<sup>55</sup> Yet few would suggest

<sup>52.</sup> See generally Hansen, Changes in Modern Military Codes, supra note 43, at 437–40 (describing the removal of prosecutorial discretion from commanders in both the British and Canadian military justice systems).

<sup>53.</sup> See VanLandingham, supra note 51, at 19 (describing non-lawyer commanders' role in the U.S. military justice system).

<sup>54.</sup> See PILLOUD, supra note 38, at 1022–23 (emphasis added). This commentary notes that the responsible command duties involving reporting breaches and initiating appropriate disciplinary action require commanders to take measures within their control, a de facto recognition that not all military commanders possess disciplinary and prosecutorial powers. *Id.* 

<sup>55.</sup> See Hansen, Changes in Modern Military Codes, supra note 43, at 438–42 (describing the "revolution" of the British military justice system that removed prosecutorial power from commanders).

the United Kingdom is, as a result, in violation of the international law obligation to ensure war crimes accountability.

However, there are a few American military justice scholars who protest that if U.S. commanders (like their U.K. counterparts) are divested of their current prosecutorial authorities, it will result in an inevitable breach of the U.S. obligation to implement the command duty to punish.<sup>56</sup> This concern is overstated and reflects a policy preference rather than a legally required modality of implementing this international law obligation. This is because the international law doctrine of responsible command requires that commanders "exercise the power vested in them," which often is not the power to prosecute, but rather that of reporting to appropriate investigatory and accountability offices.<sup>57</sup> In other words, compliance with responsible command depends on the level of authority held and whether the commander wields the authorities they do possess in a reasonable manner.

The military helps ensure that duties such as those inherent in responsible command are fulfilled through its disciplinary and criminal justice systems, in which dereliction of duty can be the basis for imposition of consequences ranging from administrative to criminal. The classic military dereliction crime allows prosecution of any individual subject to military criminal jurisdiction for failing to exercise any of his or her military duties, which naturally includes those imposed on them by the law of war's tenet of responsible command.<sup>58</sup> Unlike in international criminal law, which establishes indirect liability for the war crime itself, an American military commander is guilty of the military offense of dereliction of duty if she fails (with the requisite mental state) to intervene in a situation where it is reasonably foreseeable

58. Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. § 892 (2018); see also Victor Hansen, Creating and Improving Legal Incentives for Law of War Compliance, 42 New Eng. L. Rev. 247, 254–55 (2008) (identifying the incommensurability of Article 92's dereliction of duty offense with command responsibility). The provisions of the UCMJ are codified at Chapter 47 of the U.S. Code, encompassing 10 U.S.C. §§ 801–946(a); in military practice UCMJ provisions are cited to the UCMJ more commonly than to the U.S. Code, hence this Article frequently follows suit. See DAVID A. SCHLUETER, 1 MILITARY CRIMINAL JUSTICE: PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE 48 n.77 (10th ed. 2018) (describing this convention).

<sup>56.</sup> See David A. Schlueter & Lisa M. Schenck, A White Paper on American Military Justice: Retaining the Commander's Authority to Enforce Discipline and Justice 3 (2020), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3644621. This concern seems partially fueled by an unsupported fear that independent military lawyers, if they wielded prosecutorial discretion instead of commanders, would fail to actually prosecute war crimes. See generally id.

<sup>57.</sup> PILLOUD, supra note 38, at 1022.

that a war crime will occur, or fails to take appropriate investigatory, reporting, or prosecutorial action regarding alleged war crimes within her command.<sup>59</sup> We explain why indirect liability for the actual war crimes is needed in Section II.C.

### 3. Pragmatic necessity

Avoiding criminal charges for failure to exercise one's responsible command duties is hardly the only dynamic, or the most important one, that incentivizes military commanders to ensure that their subordinates both comply with the LOAC and are held accountable when they do not. Instead, the recognition and appreciation of the reality that adherence to the law is essential to combat effectiveness is the most powerful incentive for LOAC compliance and accountability.<sup>60</sup> As others have noted:

General George Washington stated at the beginning of the Revolutionary War that [the war] would be "carried on agreeable to the rules which humanity formed" and that both sides should "prevent or punish every breach of the rules of war within the sphere of our respective commands." [He] believed in punishing war crimes because he instinctively understood that impunity for violations corrodes confidence in leadership; challenges the moral foundation of the men and women put under arms; increases the enemy's will to resist; and undermines the broader legitimacy of military action. <sup>61</sup>

Throughout history, the notion of military command has included mechanisms for the imposition of discipline for subordinates' criminal

<sup>59.</sup> See Solis, supra note 10, at 385 (emphasizing that "[t]he fact that the commander had no hand in the actual crime is immaterial"); see also Michael L. Smidt, Yamashita, Medina, and Beyond: Command Responsibility in Contemporary Military Operations, 164 Mil. L. Rev. 155, 169 (2000) ("Even if the commander takes no direct part in crimes committed by subordinates, the commander will, by operation of law, be considered a principal if the commander's action or inaction in response to the criminal activity is so derelict as to rise to the level of criminal negligence or acquiescence.").

<sup>60.</sup> See Charles J. Dunlap Jr., Military Justice, in The Modern American Military 241, 259 (David M. Kennedy ed., 2013) (explaining the link between military effectiveness and discipline); see also Lawrence J. Morris, Military Justice: A Guide to the Issues 3 (2010) ("The core demand of a military organization is obedience to lawful orders, and in this regard military discipline is tied to military effectiveness.").

<sup>61.</sup> Donald J. Guter, John D. Hutson & Rachel VanLandingham, *The American Way of War Includes Fidelity to Law: Preemptive Pardons Break that Code*, JUST SECURITY (May 24, 2019), https://www.justsecurity.org/64260/the-american-way-of-war-includes-fidelity-to-law-preemptive-pardons-break-that-code [https://perma.cc/XE6U-4U3U].

misconduct.<sup>62</sup> The fairness and legitimacy of these processes has varied widely among armed forces and has evolved substantially over time.<sup>63</sup> However, the common thread that runs through this history is the recognition that accountability contributes to unit effectiveness because it buttresses the expectation that commanders' orders will be followed, even when subordinates face enormous risk.<sup>64</sup> As others have noted, "[m]isconduct on the battlefield loses wars."<sup>65</sup> To prevent the breakdown of good order and discipline, it is axiomatic that misconduct must be dealt with swiftly—and fairly, as unjust punishment is equally corrosive to good order and discipline.<sup>66</sup> This recognition is found in examples of misconduct punishable as military crimes dating back to the Roman Legions; professional militaries have utilized military penal codes since at least the fourteenth century to delineate specific consequences for misconduct by members of armed forces.<sup>67</sup>

<sup>62.</sup> See generally WILLIAM WINTHROP, MILITARY LAW AND PRECEDENTS 17–18 (2d ed. 1920) (describing how ancient military organizations utilized these principles for disciplinary purposes); John S. Cooke, Introduction: Fiftieth Anniversary of the Uniform Code of Military Justice Symposium Edition, 165 MIL. L. REV. 1, 3 (2000) (stating that "[u]nder the Articles of War military justice was a command-dominated system" created to guarantee "obedience to the commander"); Eugene R. Fidell, A World-Wide Perspective on Change in Military Justice, 48 A.F. L. REV. 195, 197 (2000) (reviewing evolving military justice globally, comparing different military justice systems across numerous countries, and lamenting that the United States pays little attention to such evolutions).

<sup>63.</sup> See David A. Schlueter, American Military Justice: Responding to the Siren Songs for Reform, 73 A.F. L. Rev. 193, 203–05 (2015) (discussing various changes in American military justice).

<sup>64.</sup> George Washington wrote during the U.S. Revolutionary War against the British that "[d]iscipline is the soul of an army. It makes small numbers formidable; procures success to the weak and esteem to all." U.S. Army Ctr. of Military History, Washington Takes Command of Continental Army in 1775, U.S. ARMY (June 5, 2014), https://www.army.mil/article/40819/washington\_takes\_command\_of\_continental\_a rmy\_in\_1775 [https://perma.cc/U6G2-BLWR]; see also David A. Schlueter, The Twentieth Annual Kenneth J. Hodson Lecture: Military Justice for the 1990's—A Legal System Looking for Respect, 133 Mil. L. Rev. 1, 11 (1991) ("Discipline—a state of mind which leads to a willingness to obey an order no matter how unpleasant or dangerous the task to be performed . . . Development of this state of mind among soldiers is a command responsibility and a necessity." (quoting COMM. ON THE UNIF. CODE OF MILITARY JUSTICE GOOD ORDER & DISCIPLINE IN THE ARMY, REPORT TO HONORABLE WILBER M. BRUCKER, SECRETARY OF THE ARMY 11 (1960) [hereinafter POWELL REPORT])).

<sup>65.</sup> Eckhardt, supra note 19, at 694.

<sup>66.</sup> See Schlueter, supra note 64, at 11 (describing a court-martial as "an instrument of justice" and noting that "in fulfilling this function it will promote discipline" (quoting POWELL REPORT, supra note 64, at 12)).

<sup>67.</sup> See MORRIS, supra note 60, at 2 (noting that while Gustavus Adolphus is credited with laying the foundation for modern military justice through his codification of

In addition to good order and discipline, there are other equally pragmatic incentives for military commanders to ensure appropriate accountability for war crimes. One is the reward of compliance itself: without accountability there is less compliance, and law of war compliance ultimately not only helps reduce suffering in armed conflict, but it also helps win wars—not only because well-disciplined troops are more likely to respect the obligations imposed on them by superiors more reliably, but also because LOAC compliance enhances the legitimacy of military and national action.<sup>68</sup> In contrast, violations of the LOAC invigorate the enemy,<sup>69</sup> degrade domestic and international legitimacy,<sup>70</sup> and undermine the potential for a lasting peace.<sup>71</sup> LOAC adherence "differentiates war from riot, piracy, and generalized insurrection."<sup>72</sup>

Legitimacy is an even more significant interest in modern armed conflicts in which victory is rarely defined as complete submission of an enemy. Victory today is substantially more nuanced, involving political, diplomatic, and military end states. In the context of most contemporary armed conflicts, both domestic and international legitimacy of a nation's conduct—by and through its armed forces—is greatly influenced by perceptions of its adherence to the LOAC.<sup>73</sup> The perception of

military criminal offenses, Richard II in 1385 "publish[ed] the first comprehensive articles of war"); *see also* WINTHROP, *supra* note 62, at 17–18 (describing ancient military offenses).

<sup>68.</sup> See Allen, supra note 3, at 331 ("[T]hese laws were only agreed to because they continue to allow modern professional military forces to successfully wage war." (emphasis omitted)); David Kennedy, Reassessing International Humanitarianism: The Dark Sides, 8–9 (June 8, 2004), https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2348/b2569c136c27 a3ced44a59daf0b04caa48a0.pdf [https://perma.cc/FJG8-W3S9] (describing the U.S. military's belief that "humanitarian law is not a way of being nice"; instead it "will make your military more effective").

<sup>69.</sup> See B. V. A. Röling, Are Grotius' Ideas Obsolete in an Expanded World?, in Hedley Bull et al., Hugo Grotius and International Relations 281, 286–88 (1990) (noting that unnecessary killing and devastation "merely increases hostility and hampers the willingness to surrender").

<sup>70.</sup> See CHIEFS OF STAFF, JOINT PUBLICATION 3-0, JOINT OPERATIONS A-4 (Aug. 11, 2011) ("Legitimacy, which can be a decisive factor in operations, is based on the actual and perceived legality, morality, and rightness of the actions from the various perspectives of interested audiences.").

<sup>71.</sup> See generally SOLIS, supra note 10, at 9 ("[B]attlefield crimes may lessen the prospect of an eventual cease-fire. War, then, must be conducted in the interest of peace.").

<sup>72.</sup> *Id.* at 7.

<sup>73.</sup> See Rüdiger Wolfrum & Dieter Fleck, Enforcement of International Humanitarian Law, in Dieter Fleck, The Handbook of International Humanitarian Law 675, 686–87 (2d ed. 2008) (discussing the role of public opinion regarding international humanitarian law compliance); see also Geoffrey S. Corn et al., The Law of Armed

disregard of the law and impunity for its violators can cause strategic losses on and off the battlefield.<sup>74</sup>

This relationship between law, legitimacy, and operational and strategic success is reflected by the elevation of legitimacy to the status of a principle of military operations in U.S. military joint operational doctrine. This recently recognized military principle emphasizes that it is the reality *and perception* of legal compliance that provides that critical legitimacy, specifically noting that:

Legitimacy, which can be a decisive factor in operations, is based on the actual and perceived legality, morality, and rightness of the actions from the various perspectives of interested audiences. These audiences will include our national leadership and domestic population, governments, and civilian populations in the OA [Operational Area], and nations and organizations around the world.<sup>75</sup>

#### 4. Moral imperative

Another often overlooked reason for ensuring full accountability for war crimes is the preservation of the morality of service members ordered by their state or other authority to engage in armed conflict. Simply put, adherence to the law of war, including accountability for those who fail to adhere, helps military commanders maintain their subordinates' sense of humanity and decency. Democracies ask their service members to wield great violence on their citizens' behalf; they expect them to do what is normally unthinkable while respecting the legal and moral lines of permissible conduct established by international law.<sup>76</sup> Commanders bear an obligation to protect these

\_

CONFLICT: AN OPERATIONAL APPROACH xxv (2012) (describing the nexus between law of war compliance and domestic and international legitimacy of operations).

<sup>74.</sup> See Kennedy, supra note 68, at 13–14 (describing the "CNN effect" in armed conflict manipulated by the human rights community); see also Allen, supra note 3, at 330 ("[P]rotecting civilians from the harmful effects of war is the contemporary touchstone of military legitimacy, and legitimacy is today recognized as a core principle of war, alongside Clausewitzian principles such as offensive, mass, and economy of force."). See generally Charles J. Dunlap, Jr., Lawfare Today . . . and Tomorrow, 87 INT'L L. STUD. 315, 317 (2011) (describing the requirement of sensitivity to perceptions, particularly in counter-insurgencies).

<sup>75.</sup> JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF, JOINT PUBL'N 3-0, JOINT OPERATIONS, A-4, GL-13 (Jan. 17, 2017) (incorporating changes through Oct. 22, 2018).

<sup>76.</sup> See Telford Taylor, Nuremberg and Vietnam: An American Tragedy 40–41 (1970); Corn, supra note 45, at 907–08. As the chief American prosecutor at Nuremberg recounted:

Another and, to my mind, even more important basis of the laws of war is that they are necessary to diminish the corrosive effect of mortal combat on the

women and men from not only the physical, but also the moral and psychological risks of mortal combat so they are able to return home and resume healthy lives. As James McDonough explained in his seminal memoir of his time as an infantry platoon leader in Vietnam:

I had to do more than keep them alive. I had to preserve their human dignity. I was making them kill, forcing them to commit the most uncivilized of acts, but at the same time I had to keep them civilized. That was my duty as their leader . . . . War gives the appearance of condoning almost everything, but men must live with their actions for a long time afterward. A leader has to help them understand that there are lines they must not cross. He is their link to normalcy, to order, to humanity. If the leader loses his own sense of propriety or shrinks from his duty, anything will be allowed.<sup>77</sup>

The LOAC helps commanders maintain these lines and preserve moral clarity by providing the framework for morally correct and humane behavior even in the most austere, violent, and challenging of conditions. 78 Failure to hold transgressors accountable not only makes future LOAC compliance less likely, but it is also morally corrosive to those who witnessed or know of the violation and subsequently observe impunity. It also diminishes the value of those who forego the temptation to cross into the realm of illegality, even at great risk to themselves and their subordinates. As Retired U.S. Marine Corps General John R. Allen eloquently stated in a 2016 speech:

The tool that helps preserve each soldier's moral compass, the tool that allows them to wreak destruction, to engage in warfare that, despite our best efforts, lawfully kills and maims innocent men, women and children, and yet allows them to be able sleep at night, and to look themselves in the eye every day for the rest of their livesis this body of law.<sup>79</sup>

77. JAMES R. McDonough, Platoon Leader: A Memoir of Command in Combat 77-78 (1985).

participants. War does not confer a license to kill for personal reasons—to gratify perverse impulses, or to put out of the way anyone who appears obnoxious, or to whose welfare the soldier is indifferent. War is not a license at all, but an obligation to kill for reasons of state; it does not countenance the infliction of suffering for its own sake or for revenge.

TAYLOR, supra, at 40-41.

<sup>78.</sup> See Solis, supra note 10, at 7 (noting that "repugnant acts" are done on battlefield); Allen, supra note 3, at 330 (describing how it is impossible to put "the physical, intellectual, and spiritual demands of war" into words).

<sup>79.</sup> See Allen, supra note 3, at 334, 335 (emphasis omitted) ("The laws of war reduce the inherent suffering caused by war, contribute strategically to mission accomplishment, help preserve our military members' moral integrity, and finally[,]

Effective law requires accountability: "[j]ust and fair consequences for violations safeguard overall fidelity to the law, contributing to the good order and discipline of military units." Furthermore, accountability for violations, and hence overall compliance with the LOAC, lays the moral foundation of the U.S. armed forces—"[w]e obey LOAC because we cannot allow ourselves to become what we are fighting and because we cannot be heard to say that we fight for the right while we are seen to commit wrongs." 81

#### B. Why Military Instead of Civilian Prosecutions for War Crimes

Domestic courts, and historically military courts, remain the principal fora for prosecuting war crimes around the globe. Having military courts prosecute war crimes has long been understood as having the most significant deterrent and regulatory effect on military members, who of course are the individuals most likely to commit war crimes. In U.S. practice, subjecting service members to prosecution in courts-martial for misconduct that violates the laws and customs of war dates back to the American Revolution. Indeed, the Lieber Code (General Orders No. 100 issued at the direction of President Lincoln) specifically indicated that the military justice system should be used to punish infractions of its enumeration of rules of conduct based on the laws and customs of war, the world's first. This was ultimately manifested in the military prosecutions for violations of the laws of war of more than 1,000 Confederate soldiers following the Civil War.

U.S. federal civilian courts' concurrent jurisdiction over war crimes prosecutions does not diminish the normative preference for military

\_

<sup>[]</sup> assure the world that the United States stands for something in this moment of gravest inhumanity . . . war.").

<sup>80.</sup> Guter, Hutson & VanLandingham, supra note 61.

<sup>81.</sup> Solis, *supra* note 10, at 9–10.

<sup>82.</sup> See id. at 100; see also Wolfrum & Fleck, supra note 73, at 684.

<sup>83.</sup> See Wolfrum & Fleck, supra note 73, at 687.

<sup>84.</sup> WINTHROP, supra note 62, at 47.

<sup>85.</sup> Francis Lieber, Instructions for the Government of Armies of the United States in the Field art. 11, 14 (1863).

<sup>86.</sup> See generally Martin Kelly, 4 Criminals Prosecuted During the American Civil War, THOUGHTCO. (July 3, 2019), https://www.thoughtco.com/prosecuted-war-criminals-during-civil-war-104542 [https://perma.cc/M84W-FAY8] (describing the actions of Confederate officers that ultimately led to their prosecutions, including those of Commander Henry Wirz, who was tried for his inhumane treatment of captured soldiers and for murdering prisoners).

courts.<sup>87</sup> These tribunals—courts-martial when the accused is a member of the U.S. armed forces subject to the UCMJ (in contrast to the use of military commissions to try captured enemy personnel for pre-capture war crimes)<sup>88</sup>—make sense because for centuries they have served as the preeminent means to attain individual accountability for *all* service-member misconduct.<sup>89</sup> Military courts' deterrent effect and important role as a command tool for maintaining good order and discipline make them an integral component of the U.S. military.<sup>90</sup>

Contemporary assessments of our military justice system note its evolution from a system of harsh and often grossly unfair discipline, to one with procedural safeguards that in some respects exceed those found in the U.S. civilian federal criminal system.<sup>91</sup> War crimes are

<sup>87. 18</sup> U.S.C. § 2441 (2018) (providing for prosecution of U.S. service members and U.S. nationals (and others when either category are the victim) for war crimes defined as grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions, and certain Common Article 3 offenses as well as certain Hague Regulation violations). *But see* David Scheffer, *Closing the Impunity Gap in U.S. Law*, 8 Nw. J. INT'L HUM. RTs. 30, 32, 49 (2009) (noting that both "U.S. federal criminal law and military law have become comparatively antiquated during the last seventeen years in their respective coverage of atrocity crimes, while international criminal law has evolved significantly during that period").

<sup>88.</sup> See Eugene R. Fidell, Preface to Military Justice: A Very Short Introduction (2016) (distinguishing U.S. "courts-martial, which are overwhelmingly concerned with the prosecution of crimes committed by military personnel rather than enemy forces," from military commissions, which are "best thought of as sui generis" and are "being used to little effect . . at Guantánamo Bay, Cuba" to prosecute foreign unprivileged belligerents).

<sup>89.</sup> See MORRIS, supra note 60, at 2.

<sup>90.</sup> See RESPONSE SYS. TO ADULT SEXUAL ASSAULT CRIMES PANEL, REPORT OF THE RESPONSE SYSTEMS TO ADULT SEXUAL ASSAULT CRIMES PANEL 5, 137 (2014), https://responsesystemspanel.whs.mil/Public/docs/Reports/00\_Final/RSP\_Report\_Final\_20140627.pdf [https://perma.cc/5XCU-ZU6G] ("Both civilian and military justice systems 'pursue the goals of just punishment, deterrence, incapacitation, and rehabilitation. The military pursues the additional goal of maintaining good order and discipline." (quoting Steven M. Immel, Development, Adoption, and Implementation of Military Sentencing Guidelines, 165 Mil. L. Rev. 159, 161 (2000))).

<sup>91.</sup> Numerous authors, many of whom are former military lawyers, have canvassed the history, as well as the strengths and weaknesses, of the American court-martial and the U.S. military justice system writ large. See, e.g., EUGENE R. FIDELL ET AL., Preface to the Third Edition of MILITARY JUSTICE: CASES AND MATERIALS XXVII (3d ed. 2020) (describing key aspects of American military justice system, including its early origins, with comparison to foreign systems); MORRIS, supra note 60, at 2 (discussing the arbitrary nature of ancient punishments); WINTHROP, supra note 62, at 21–24 (providing a hoary treatise narrating the early evolution of American military disciplinary code); Jack L. Rives & Steven J. Ehlenbeck, Civilian Versus Military Justice in the United States: A Comparative Analysis, 52 A.F. L. Rev. 213, 213–14, 216 (2002) (comparing and contrasting the military justice system with the civilian criminal justice system through

simply one variant of military criminal conduct, and it is therefore pragmatic and logical to leverage this carefully crafted system to ensure credible accountability for such misconduct. Courts-martial have long contributed to the development and maintenance of unit effectiveness by reinforcing military discipline, to include compliance with the LOAC. Accordingly, the stated U.S. military policy remains the same today as it has for the last two centuries: military courts serve as the primary means to prosecute U.S. service members accused of crimes, including serious violations of the LOAC.

When physically in the United States, military members are often subject to both military and civilian criminal jurisdiction; it is not uncommon for civilian state (and federal) prosecutors to exercise that jurisdiction over service members for non-military-related crimes committed in the United States such as child pornography, fraud, etc. 95

-

a hypothetical case); David A. Schlueter, *The Military Justice Conundrum: Justice or Discipline*?, 215 MIL. L. REV. 1, 6, 16 (2013) (examining the various themes courts and commentators use when analyzing the military justice system).

<sup>92.</sup> For a recent description by the U.S. Supreme Court of the military courts-martial system as one constituting a fair system resembling that of its civilian equivalent, see *Ortiz v. United States*, 138 S. Ct. 2165, 2170 (2018), explaining how "[i]n the exercise of its authority over the armed forces, Congress has long provided for specialized military courts to adjudicate charges against service members . . . . And courts-martial are now subject to several tiers of appellate review, thus forming part of an integrated 'court-martial system' that closely resembles civilian structures of justice."

<sup>93.</sup> See id. at 2175–76; United States ex rel. Toth v. Quarles, 350 U.S. 11, 22 (1955) ("Free countries of the world have tried to restrict military tribunals to the narrowest jurisdiction deemed absolutely essential to maintaining discipline among troops.").

<sup>94.</sup> See DoD LOW Manual, supra note 3, at 71, 1119 ("The principal way for the United States to punish members of the U.S. armed forces for violations of the law of war is through the Uniform Code of Military Justice."). While some states no longer use military tribunals as the forum of choice for prosecuting members of their own armed forces accused of war crimes, the United States, in policy and practice, remains committed to reliance on its military justice system for war crimes committed by service members over whom the military maintains jurisdiction. See DoD LOW Manual, supra note 3, at 1087–88.

<sup>95.</sup> For example, numerous federal cases were brought against U.S. Navy officers for their involvement in the "Fat Leonard" fraud and corruption scandal involving a U.S. military contractor and a large number of senior naval service members, though the Navy did court-martial as well as impose lesser disciplinary measures on some personnel involved. *See, e.g.*, Mark D. Faram, *Navy's Fat Leonard' Case Implodes*, NAVY TIMES (Sept. 1, 2018), https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2018/09/01/navys-fat-leonard-case-implodes [https://perma.cc/UYS4-9Q9L] (recounting the conviction of Commander David Morales for his failure to "report foreign contacts on his security clearance renewal"); Gidget Fuentes, *SECNAV Censures 2 Captains as Part of Fat Leonard' Investigation*, USNI NEWS (May 14, 2019, 8:42 PM), https://news.usni

In marked contrast, the exercise of federal civilian jurisdiction for offenses committed by active-duty U.S. service members participating in military operations abroad, while provided for in the federal criminal code, is extremely uncommon. Instead, federal jurisdiction has been leveraged primarily for former service members whose previous criminal misconduct is not discovered until after the termination of military jurisdiction (which ends upon discharge from military service).<sup>96</sup>

The federal prosecution of war crimes committed by an American serviceman in Mahmudiya, Iraq during the Iraq War exemplifies this atypical exercise of U.S. federal criminal jurisdiction over a former service member.<sup>97</sup> The U.S. Department of Justice convicted Steven Green in U.S. federal civilian criminal court of federal common law crimes—not of committing war crimes, though his acts certainly qualified as such, but instead of raping a fourteen-year-old Iraqi girl and murdering her and her family in Iraq.<sup>98</sup> Green was no longer in the military when his crimes came to light, but federal law provided extraterritorial reach of U.S. federal law, thus allowing his prosecution in civilian court.<sup>99</sup>

Interestingly, the Department of Justice has *never* utilized the federal War Crimes Act<sup>100</sup>—which in 1996 belatedly implemented the U.S. obligation to enact domestic penal legislation for grave breaches

<sup>.</sup>org/2019/05/14/secnav-censures-2-captains-as-part-of-fat-leonard-investigation [https://perma.cc/HTB5-MX5H] ("[S]everal dozen senior officers, retired commanders and command staff personnel have been punished—some criminally through federal prosecution"); Rose L. Thayer, *Air Force Colonel Pleads Guilty to Child Pornography Charges*, MILITARY.COM (Oct. 8, 2019), https://www.military.com/daily-news/2019/10/08/air-force-colonel-pleads-guilty-child-pornography-charges.html

<sup>[</sup>https://perma.cc/HG5Q-MPCS] (describing federal civilian prosecution of active-duty Air Force officer on child pornography charges).

<sup>96.</sup> U.S. ex-service members no longer subject to military jurisdiction can be prosecuted in U.S. federal court for crimes committed while previously in uniform if there is extraterritorial application of the relevant federal crime, such as that provided in the Military Extraterritorial Jurisdictional Act (MEJA), 18 U.S.C. § 3261–67 (2018). Unlike those discharged from the military, retired military personnel remain subject to the UCMJ for post-service conduct. *See* 10 U.S.C. § 802(a) (4) (2018).

<sup>97.</sup> United States v. Green, 654 F.3d 637, 640–41 (6th Cir. 2011) (holding an American service member liable for criminal acts committed while stationed in Iraq). 98. *Id.* at 641–42.

<sup>99.</sup> *Id.* at 641, 653; *see also* James Dao, *Ex-Soldier Gets Life Sentence for Iraq Murders*, N.Y. TIMES (May 21, 2009), https://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/22/us/22soldier.html (noting that at least four of Green's colleagues were convicted for their roles in the rape and murders in military courts-martial).

<sup>100.</sup> Pub. L. No. 104–192, 110 Stat. 2104 (1996) (codified at 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2018)).

under all four Geneva Conventions—to convict anyone of any crime. <sup>101</sup> Instead of turning to this Act, in 2018 federal prosecutors (after numerous failed attempts) successfully convicted a former U.S. Department of Defense security contractor of murder for his role in a 2007 massacre of fourteen Iraqi civilians in Baghdad. <sup>102</sup> As in the aforementioned *United States v. Green* <sup>103</sup> civilian criminal case, the government once again pursued the federal crime of murder instead of an offense under the War Crimes Act, leaving this Act in complete desuetude. <sup>104</sup>

With *Green* as a rare exception, military courts-martial continue to be the primary, and presumptively exclusive, prosecutorial venue for the vast majority of crimes committed by U.S. service members, particularly for those service members alleged to have committed grave breaches and other serious LOAC violations—in other words, for war crimes. Accordingly, it is essential that the UCMJ provide military leaders the tools they need to ensure effective military criminal sanctions for such criminal behavior. The current system risks diluting the many interests implicated by such offenses and requires the straightforward reform proposed in this Article.

Despite the obvious pragmatic and disciplinary advantages of relying on the military justice system to prosecute war crimes allegedly committed by U.S. service members, the recommendations in this Article are made with the awareness of growing unease, both international and domestic, with the legitimacy of military justice systems.<sup>105</sup> Procedural fairness

\_

<sup>101.</sup> Both current and former service members, as well as any U.S. national, can be prosecuted through the War Crimes Act for, inter alia, grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions, though it has never been so utilized; non-U.S. citizens can also be prosecuted under this Act if their victim is either a member of the U.S. armed forces or a U.S. national. See War Crimes Act, 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2018); see also MICHAEL JOHN GARCIA, CONG. RESEARCH SERV., RL33662, THE WAR CRIMES ACT: CURRENT ISSUES 3 (2009) (highlighting concerns about the Act's scope, given its non-utilization).

<sup>102.</sup> United States v. Slatten, 865 F.3d 767, 776–77 (D.C. Cir. 2017); see also Michael Balsamo, Ex-Blackwater Contractor Found Guilty in 2007 Iraq Shooting, MILITARYTIMES (Dec. 19, 2018), https://www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagon-congress/2018/12/20/ex-blackwater-contractor-found-guilty-in-2007-iraq-shooting [https://perma.cc/QD8A-UQFC]. 103. 654 F.3d 637 (6th Cir. 2011).

<sup>104.</sup> Nicholas Slatten was one of four civilians convicted for conduct that, for all purposes, was a war crime; the Department of Justice used the same special extraterritorial jurisdiction law it employed to convict the former U.S. soldier for rape and murder a few years earlier whose war crimes had not been discovered until after he left the service. *See Slatten*, 865 F.3d at 777, 779.

<sup>105.</sup> See, e.g., Schlueter, supra note 63, at 205–07 (detailing the many recent criticisms of the U.S. military justice system); Noémi Mercier, The Monolith of Canadian Military Justice: Blindness, Deafness and General Recalcitrance, GLOBAL MIL. JUST. REFORM (Jan. 19, 2016), http://globalmjreform.blogspot.com/2016/01/the-monolith-of-

concerns and the mishandling of sexual assault cases and other nonmilitary crimes have prompted much of this discomfort. 106 Critics have also articulated concerns regarding war crimes accountability. 107 Reflective of the more general unease with military justice systems, a 2013 United Nations Special Rapporteur recommended that military tribunals should be limited to crimes of a "strictly military nature" that "relate exclusively to legally protected interests of military order, such as desertion, insubordination, or abandonment of post or command." <sup>108</sup>

In the United States, scrutiny of the military justice system, including increased congressional oversight, has been substantial—seemingly more extensive than the attention devoted to the civilian criminal justice system. 109 Perhaps because of such interest, the American military justice system generally provides fair and credible adjudication of allegations of criminal misconduct (to include substantial procedural safeguards for those accused of such misconduct); it also offers the greatest incentive to ensure accountability for battlefield misconduct,

canadian-military.html (interview with His Honor Judge Jeff Blackett, "deplor[ing] the lack of independence and impartiality of the Canadian penal military justice"); see also FIDELL, supra note 91, at 863. But see Kenneth Watkin, "Fiat Justitia": Implications of a Canadian Military Justice Decision for International Justice, JUST SECURITY (Aug. 21, 2019), https://www.justsecurity.org/65861/fiat-justitia-implications-of-a-canadian-militaryjustice-decision-for-international-justice [https://perma.cc/3KUN-MU7Q] (outlining the Canadian Supreme Court's decision in the Beaudry case, vigorously upholding the constitutionality and appropriateness of the Canadian military justice system).

106. See Erin J. Heuring, Til It Happens to You: Providing Victims of Sexual Assault with Their Own Legal Representation, 53 IDAHO L. REV. 689, 703–06 (2017) (annotating the various sexual assault scandals in the U.S. military that prompted legislative reform).

107. Alan F. Williams, Overcoming the Unfortunate Legacy of Haditha, the Stryker Brigade "Kill Team," and Pantano: Establishing More Effective War Crimes Accountability by the United States, 101 Ky. L.J. 337, 341 (2012) ("The handling of the Pantano case is a prime example of the blind eye that the U.S. military has often cast upon its own war crimes cases. In dozens of instances military authorities have either dismissed charges or given light punishment for acts of U.S. personnel that appear to be serious violations of the law of war or grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions.").

108. Rep. of the Special Rapporteur on the Independence of Judges and Lawyers, ¶ 98, U.N. Doc. A/68/285 (Aug. 7, 2013).

109. The Vanderbilt Report, named after its chairman Arthur T. Vanderbilt, responded to criticisms of the World War II-era military justice system and influenced the 1950 UCMJ. Advisory Comm. on Military Justice, Report of War Department 1, 4 (1946); see also National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2013, Pub. L. No. 112-239, § 576, 126 Stat. 1632, 1758-61 (2013) (requiring the Secretary of Defense to appoint both a "Judicial Proceedings Panel" to assess courts-martial of adult sexual assault offenses following changes to substantive UCMJ offense, and a "Response Systems Panel" to assess the systems used to prosecute and investigate sexual assault crimes within the military).

never-mind experience with battlefield conditions.<sup>110</sup> As with any system of justice there is certainly room for improvement,<sup>111</sup> but the overall credibility of this system explains why it routinely receives great deference from the U.S. Supreme Court and lower federal appellate courts.<sup>112</sup> Congress should not overlook the opportunity to build on this solid foundation to enable the military justice system to achieve its full potential in relation to war crimes accountability.

#### C. The Contemporary U.S. Military Approach to War Crimes

The seriousness of a nation's commitment to the rule of law generally, and to the LOAC specifically, is indicated in large measure by how it responds to violations of this law by members of its own armed forces. The deterrent effect of domestic prosecution of war crimes is greater—at least when such prosecutions are considered fair—than that of international tribunals' prosecutions of those crimes, hence the complementarity rule found in the International Criminal Court's Rome Statute; this rule limits the tribunal's jurisdiction to cases where a national legal system cannot or will not hold appropriate proceedings. 113

<sup>110.</sup> But see Mike Gooding, Report: Black Military Members Twice as Likely as Whites to Face Court-Martial, 13 NEWS NOW (June 16, 2020, 7:09 PM), https://www.13newsnow.com/article/news/national/military-news/report-spotlights-racial-disparity-in-military-justice/291-4575b055-40bc-43a9-b50b-f31869b822ad (detailing racial disparities in commander-run military justice system).

<sup>111.</sup> See, e.g., SHADOW ADVISORY REPORT GRP. OF EXPERTS (SARGE), ALTERNATIVE AUTHORITY FOR DETERMINING WHETHER TO PREFER OR REFER CHARGES FOR FELONY OFFENSES UNDER THE UNIFORM CODE OF MILITARY JUSTICE 13 (2020), http://globalmj reform.blogspot.com/2020/04/shadow-advisory-report-submitted-to.html (recommending that prosecutorial discretion be vested in military lawyers for felonies instead of non-lawyer commanders); Rachel E. VanLandingham & Geoffrey Corn, Two for One: The Ethical Pursuit of Justice in the Military, and Battlefield Success, Through Joint Prosecutorial Decisions, 45 Sw. L. Rev. 495, 495 (2016) (analyzing proposals to remove prosecutorial discretion from non-lawyer commanders and recommending retention of limited command role in this arena); see also FIDELL, supra note 91, at 865 (recommending improved access to the U.S. Supreme Court and standing courts-martial).

<sup>112.</sup> See, e.g., Ortiz v. United States, 138 S. Ct. 2165, 2173 (2018) ("[T]he judicial character and constitutional pedigree of the court-martial system enable this Court, in exercising appellate jurisdiction, to review the decisions of the court sitting at its apex.").

<sup>113.</sup> See Shai Dothan, Deterring War Crimes, 40 N.C. J. INT'L L. & Com. Reg. 739, 740 (2015) ("Complementarity was adopted because the drafters of the statute thought that it would create better incentives for states to prosecute crimes in their own national courts and thereby increase deterrence."); see also Jeffrey L. Dunoff & Joel P. Trachtman, The Law and Economics of Humanitarian Law Violations in Internal Conflict, 36 STUD. TRANSNAT'L LEGAL POL'Y 211, 229 (2004) (stating that the International

However, there is skepticism as to the U.S. commitment to LOAC accountability, in part due to the fact that service members are never charged with offenses labeled as war crimes, at least not since the 1950 creation of the UCMJ (with two little-known Vietnam War exceptions). The consistent practice and stated policy has been to instead allege violations of offenses enumerated in the punitive articles of the UCMJ which, while addressing the same basic underlying misconduct prohibited by international law, are titled as common law offenses. By policy, commanders' legal counsel advise them to charge the misconduct as a violation of the UCMJ's punitive articles and not as a war crime per se. This practice of charging such common law-type offenses instead of actual war crimes may make pragmatic sense, as the former are both enumerated and well understood; this practice does not, ipso facto, indicate a lack of commitment to accountability.

A little background is in order. Congress is vested with the constitutional authority to dictate whether or not conduct by a member of the armed forces is subject to criminal sanction pursuant to the UCMJ. In 1950, Congress unified military criminal law into a "uniform" system for all the armed forces (and the small category of individuals subject to

Criminal Court will only take jurisdiction over a case where national courts cannot or will not).

<sup>114.</sup> There are only two little-known cases of war crimes being charged under the UCMJ as war crimes under UCMJ Articles 18 and 21, and Rule for Courts-Martial 307(c)(2); one resulted in an acquittal and in the other, charges were dropped before trial. See SOLIS, supra note 10, at 86 & n.53.

<sup>115.</sup> See U.S. DEP'T OF THE ARMY, FIELD MANUAL 27-10, THE LAW OF LAND WARFARE para. 507 (1956) ("Violations of the law of war committed by persons subject to the military law of the United States will usually constitute violations of the Uniform Code of Military Justice and, if so, will be prosecuted under that Code."); see also Kenneth A. Howard, Command Responsibility for War Crimes, 21 J. Pub. L. 7, 19 (1972) ("It should be apparent, however, that it is basic policy of the United States to try alleged criminal violations by its soldier citizens before regularly convened courts-martial for violations of cognizable domestic law."). Colonel Kenneth Howard was the presiding military judge during the Vietnam-era court-martial of Captain Ernest L. Medina, who was acquitted of murder charges that were predicated on both his individual actions and his failures as the company commander of First Lieutenant William Calley's platoon that perpetrated the massacre of civilians at My Lai, Vietnam, in 1968. Id. at 7–8.

<sup>116.</sup> See U.S. Dep't of the Army, Reg. 27-10, Legal Services, Military Justice 7 (1996) (noting that commanders should exhaust nonjudicial punishment options before resorting to more serious punishments); see also U.S. Dep't of the Army, Field Manual 27-1, Legal Guide for Commanders 7-0 (Jan. 13, 1992) (instructing commanders to begin with the least severe punishment necessary).

<sup>117.</sup> U.S. CONST. art. I, § 8, cl. 14 (giving Congress constitutional authority to "make Rules for the Government and Regulation of the land and naval Forces").

military jurisdiction even though not members of the armed forces, such as prisoners of war and civilians accompanying the force in the field) by enumerating punitive articles in the UCMJ. Since then, Congress has occasionally amended the punitive articles, with significant reform occurring most recently through the Military Justice Reform Act of 2016. 19

When Congress adopted the UCMJ, the Senate was also considering whether to give advice and consent to the President to ratify the four Geneva Conventions of 1949. One of the significant developments reflected in these four treaties, three of which updated their 1929 predecessors, was the inclusion of a provision in each Convention requiring state parties to adopt penal legislation to punish any individual responsible for committing what the treaties defined as a "grave breach." By ratifying these four treaties, the U.S. committed itself to adopting such domestic penal laws providing criminal jurisdiction for the prosecution of such grave breaches, jurisdiction that was supposed to extend to *any* person found within the United States. 122

The Senate concluded that the UCMJ was sufficient to cover such crimes (in other words, that the UCMJ provided the treaty-required jurisdiction) and thus consented to the Conventions. Because of this conclusion, Congress did not take further action regarding the enumeration of grave breaches or other war crimes in the extant UCMJ's punitive articles. This lack of further legislation at the time was not extraordinary. Several scholars have noted that "[m]ost High Contracting Parties comply with the common Article's domestic legislation requirement through their military justice systems."

\_

<sup>118.</sup> See MORRIS, supra note 60, at 2.

<sup>119. 10</sup> U.S.C. §§ 801–946(a) (2018); see David A. Schlueter, Reforming Military Justice: An Analysis of the Military Justice Act of 2016, 49 St. MARY'S L.J. 1, 1 (2017) (comprehensively analyzing 2016 UCMJ reform).

<sup>120.</sup> See 95 CONG. REC. 5772 (1949) (discussing the need for language revisions to the UCM] to ensure proper jurisdiction in future treaties).

<sup>121.</sup> See Solis, supra note 10, at 85 (noting that the Geneva Conventions are meant to be enforceable legal rules).

<sup>122.</sup> Wolfrum & Fleck, *supra* note 73, at 684 (describing the evolution of universal jurisdiction under the Geneva Conventions).

<sup>123.</sup> See Williams, supra note 107, at 344 ("When the Conventions were ratified by the U.S. in 1955, the Senate Foreign Relations Committee determined that existing federal law—the newly-minted UCMJ—provided a sufficient legal framework to achieve compliance with obligation to prosecute war crimes under the Conventions.").

<sup>124.</sup> See War Crimes Act of 1996, H.R. Rep. No. 104-698, at 3–4 (1996) (quoting Sen. Exec. Rep. No. 84-9, at 27 (1955)).

<sup>125.</sup> SOLIS, *supra* note 10, at 86.

As the Senate realized when consenting to the Geneva Conventions, while the UCMI has never enumerated serious violations of the LOAC as specific offenses, the UCMI does explicitly grant general courtsmartial both subject matter and personal jurisdiction for war crimes charged as war crimes through UCMJ Articles 18 and 21.126 The Rules for Courts-Martial (RCM), which the President provides in the Manual for Courts-Martial (MCM), 127 implement these articles and provide, inter alia, that "[g]eneral courts-martial may try any person who by the law of war is subject to trial by military tribunal for any crime or offense against... [t]he law of war."128 However, despite this grant of jurisdiction to a general court-martial to prosecute a U.S. servicemember under the UCMI for an actual war crime, for reasons of prosecutorial efficiency, it is U.S. policy to allege enumerated UCMI offenses to address such misconduct. 129

While we detail below why such prosecutorial policy is not sound, it does lend greater simplicity to the prosecutorial process. For example, imagine an incident where a U.S. soldier summarily executes an enemy prisoner of war. 130 This is about as clear an example of a war crime as one might imagine—a grave breach of the Geneva Convention

<sup>126.</sup> Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. §§ 818, 821 (2018); see also MANUAL FOR COURTS-MARTIAL UNITED STATES, I-1, II-11 (2019) [hereinafter 2019 MCM] (stating that the sources of military jurisdiction include "the laws of war" and noting that "[i]n addition to the power to try persons for offenses under the UCMI, general courtsmartial have power to try certain persons for violations of the law of war").

<sup>127.</sup> The Code delegated to the President the authority to adopt procedural and evidentiary rules and to add certain clarifications to the code's punitive articles; the MCM is a compilation of these supplemental rules, while also including the UCMJ. 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at Preface, I-1. Part IV of the MCM enumerates all of the offenses established by this penal code, adding limitations on maximum permissible punishments and detailing the elements of each offense with necessary explanations. Id. at xxvi, IV-1. The MCM states that "[t]he purpose of military law is to promote justice, to assist in maintaining good order and discipline in the armed forces, to promote efficiency and effectiveness in the military establishment, and thereby to strengthen the national security of the United States." Id. at I-1.

<sup>128.</sup> Id. at II-13.

<sup>129.</sup> See SOLIS, supra note 10, at 86 (discussing this punitive practice); see also Ohman, supra note 25, at 3 (noting that service member war crimes are charged as common law-type crimes under the UCMJ); Williams, supra note 107, at 348 (noting that the U.S. military resorts to the UCMI's punitive articles to address war crimes).

<sup>130.</sup> Ian Shapira, The Al-Qaeda Suspect Was Stripped Naked and Shot. Will Trump Pardon His Murderer?, Wash. Post (Apr. 23, 2019, 3:34 PM), https://www.washingtonpost .com/local/the-al-qaeda-suspect-was-stripped-naked-and-shot-will-trump-pardon-hismurderer/2019/04/23/9ddc425a-5710-11e9-814f-e2f46684196e\_story.html.

Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War.<sup>131</sup> Pursuant to the UCMJ and the MCM, a military prosecutor theoretically could craft a war crimes charge alleging a violation of the Third Geneva Convention.<sup>132</sup>

If charged as a war crime, subject matter jurisdiction would require proof that the killing occurred in the context of an international armed conflict within the meaning of Common Article 2 of the Conventions and that the victim qualified as a prisoner of war pursuant to Article 4 of the third Geneva Convention. With no enumerated penalty for this offense, the military judge would be required to fashion a maximum permissible punishment, as well as instructions for this novel crime. In contrast, if charged as a violation of Article 118 of the UCMJ (as it was in the case of U.S. Army Lieutenant Michael Behenna, who was pardoned in 2019 after being convicted for killing a detainee in Iraq), these jurisdictional challenges disappear; the MCM enumerates the minimum and maximum punishment, and standard and tested jury instructions are readily available. 134

Yet the easy way is not always the best way. Though simpler for the military prosecutor, treating war crimes as common law-type crimes significantly contributes to the perception that the United States fails to pursue just and full accountability for its service members' war crimes, as the discussion below explains.

# II. AMENDING THE UCMI TO INCLUDE RECOGNIZED WAR CRIMES

# A. UCMJ Versus Military Commissions Act

While Congress decided in 1950 not to specifically enumerate war crimes in the newly-minted UCMJ, it did so later—just not for U.S. military personnel.<sup>135</sup> Fast-forward over five decades from the UCMJ's codification to immediately following the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001, when President George W. Bush ordered the Secretary of Defense to create a military commission to try to capture al Qaeda and

133. United States v. Behenna, 71 M.J. 228, 229–30 (C.A.A.F. 2012); Bill Chappell, Trump Pardons Michael Behenna, Former Soldier Convicted of Killing Iraqi Prisoner, NAT'L PUB. RADIO (May 7, 2019, 10:17 AM), https://www.npr.org/2019/05/07/720967513/trump-pardons-former-soldier-convicted-of-killing-iraqi-prisoner [https://perma.cc/JWQ5-XMXR].

<sup>131.</sup> GC III, *supra* note 34, art. 50.

<sup>132.</sup> See supra Section I.A.

<sup>134. 2019</sup> MCM, *supra* note 126, at A12-1.

<sup>135.</sup> See War Crimes Act of 1996, H.R. Rep. No. 104-698, at 3–4 (1996) (discussing why Congress had not previously enumerated war crimes).

Taliban personnel for violations of the laws and customs of war. <sup>136</sup> The Department of Defense executed this order through the instructions and regulations that created the first military commission to try alleged war crimes since the post-World War II era. <sup>137</sup> One of the first defendants before this commission, Salim Hamdan, challenged the legality of the tribunal based on both a substantive and procedural argument. <sup>138</sup> Hamdan argued that conspiracy to commit war crimes he was alleged to have participated in was not itself a war crime subject to the jurisdiction of a "law of war" military commission. <sup>139</sup> The Supreme Court ruled in his favor, specifically concluding that "at least in the absence of congressional authorization" the government had failed to prove that conspiracy to commit war crimes was an offense in violation of the laws and customs of war within the war crimes jurisdiction of a military commission. <sup>140</sup>

In response, Congress chose to provide specific statutory authority for military commissions for individuals who, like Hamdan, were captured in the context of what the United States considered an armed conflict and also, like Hamdan, failed to qualify as prisoners of war. <sup>141</sup> This effort culminated in the Military Commissions Act of 2006 (MCA). This original version of the MCA extended jurisdiction to what it defined as "unlawful enemy combatants," <sup>142</sup> which was later amended in 2009 to "unprivileged enemy belligerent[s]"; both terms covered the identical captives: those who stood in the same position as Hamdan. <sup>143</sup>

The MCA established subject matter and in personam jurisdiction over unprivileged enemy belligerents, as well as comprehensive procedures and rules of evidence for such trials.<sup>144</sup> But unlike its predecessor

<sup>136.</sup> Military Order of November 13, 2001: Detention, Treatment, and Trial of Certain Non-Citizens in the War Against Terrorism, 66 Fed. Reg. 57,833 (Nov. 16, 2001).

<sup>137.</sup> *Id.*; see also Anne English French, Note, *Trials in Times of War: Do the Bush Military Commissions Sacrifice Our Freedoms*?, 63 Ohio St. L.J. 1225, 1255–57 (2002) (chronicling the creation of the post-9/11 military commissions).

<sup>138.</sup> Hamdan v. Rumsfeld (*Hamdan I*), 548 U.S. 557, 566, 575 (2006).

<sup>139.</sup> *Id.* at 567, 611–12.

<sup>140.</sup> *Id.* at 611–12.

<sup>141.</sup> See David Glazier, A Self-Inflicted Wound: A Half-Dozen Years of Turmoil over the Guantánamo Military Commissions, 12 Lewis & Clark L. Rev. 131, 174–75 (2008) (chronicling the creation of the Military Commissions Act of 2006).

<sup>142.</sup> Military Commissions Act of 2006, Pub. L. No. 109-366, 120 Stat. 2600, 2601–02 (2006).

<sup>143.</sup> Military Commissions Act of 2009, Pub. L. No. 111-84, § 1802, 123 Stat. 2574, 2576 (2009) (codified as amended at 10 U.S.C. § 948c (2018)).

<sup>144.</sup> *Id.* (mirroring to a substantial extent the procedures in the UCMJ for trial by courts-martial).

created by the Department of Defense, Congress chose not to leave the subject-matter jurisdiction of this new tribunal to the common law of war. Congress understood that pursuant to both longstanding U.S. practice and the Supreme Court's decision in *Hamdan v. Rumsfeld*, <sup>145</sup> a military commission convened as a "law of war" court could properly exercise jurisdiction only for offenses in violation of the laws and customs of war (war crimes). <sup>146</sup> Accordingly (and central to this Article), the MCA included a section enumerating offenses falling within military commission jurisdiction, thus providing a clear indication of what misconduct Congress believes constitutes war crimes. <sup>147</sup>

This enumeration of war crimes for a specific class of enemy belligerents stands in stark contrast to the UCMJ's complete dearth of such offenses for U.S. service members. While reliance on the common law of war through Article 18 or punishment for the substance of war crimes by prosecution for violations of the UCMJ may have been acceptable to Congress in 1950, it is difficult to justify the omission of enumerated war crimes applicable to U.S. forces when Congress has since enumerated them for punishment of enemy captives. The MCA's enumeration should provide clarity and momentum for incorporating war crimes into the UCMJ's punitive articles. Doing so will not only enhance the ability to treat war crimes as such but will also reflect an appropriate symmetry between the accountability for U.S. and captured personnel alike, given that it is the same body of law—the LOAC—that is being addressed.

#### B. Now Is the Time to Enumerate War Crimes in the UCMI

#### 1. Adhering to criminal law logic

The lack of enumerated war crimes within the UCMJ functionally prevents the military justice system from punishing war crimes as war crimes. Treating war crimes as common law murders, rapes, or other crimes that could just as easily occur in the peacetime zone of Main Street, USA as in an armed conflict zone such as My Lai, Vietnam

<sup>145. 548</sup> U.S. 557 (2006).

<sup>146.</sup> See Glazier, supra note 141, at 131, 141 (tracing development of "law of war court" jurisdiction over war crimes); Martin S. Lederman, Of Spies, Saboteurs, and Enemy Accomplices: History's Lessons for the Constitutionality of Wartime Military Tribunals, 105 GEO. L.J. 1529, 1582–86 (2017) (tracing the jurisprudential findings supporting law of war commissions trying war crimes).

<sup>147. § 1802, 123</sup> Stat. at 2576.

<sup>148.</sup> See supra Section I.C (explaining the policy and practice that U.S. service members are not punished for actual war crimes under the current statutory scheme).

distorts the true gravamen of the misconduct and fails to clearly signal accountability for violations of the laws and customs of war. Failing to convict military offenders for their actual war crimes prevents punishing the true nature of the offense. Part of the harm inflicted by a war crime—e.g., the violation of the important and near-universally accepted international rules of conduct in armed conflict—is simply not part of any crime a military offender is currently found guilty of violating.

In essence, the unique social harm of a war crime is mischaracterized and greatly minimized when charging such a crime as a common law offense. This contradicts the basic equation of criminal culpability and accountability: actus reus, mens rea, and attendant circumstances, all elements of crime designed to capture the social harm of particular conduct plus the moral culpability of the offender. War crimes, unlike common law analogues, represent a different nature of societal offense; as violations of international law, they harm not merely the victim, but also military society, as well as the international order. By failing to arm the military justice system with enumerated war crimes to allow for the imposition of such accountability, the penological purposes of criminal law—primarily deterrence and retribution—are undermined. Accordingly, a war crime should be prosecuted as a war crime and, where supported by sufficient evidence, condemned as such. Accordingly, a war crime evidence, condemned as such.

<sup>149.</sup> See generally LON L. FULLER, THE MORALITY OF LAW 157–58 (1964) (discussing the normative force of criminal law's rules-like approach).

<sup>150.</sup> See generally Kenneth W. Simmons, Does Punishment for "Culpable Indifference" Simply Punish for "Bad Character"? Examining the Requisite Connection Between Mens Rea and Actus Reus, 6 Buff. Crim. L. Rev. 219, 238–39, 242–43 (2002).

<sup>151.</sup> See generally Yoram Dinstein, The Conduct of Hostilities Under the Law of International Armed Conflict 263–26 (2d ed. 2010) (detailing the various definitions of war crimes).

<sup>152.</sup> This Article assumes that punitive justice is the appropriate legal theory for providing accountability for war crimes committed by U.S. service members and enemy belligerents. For U.S. service members, punitive justice contributes to future compliance through deterrence as the primary penological purpose for such prosecutions; the retributive aspects of punitive justice are likely more pertinent to the prosecution of enemy belligerents for such crimes. *But see* Ezzat A. Fattah, *Is Punishment the Appropriate Response to Gross Human Rights Violations? Is a Non-Punitive Justice System Feasible?*, 2007 2007 ACTA JURIDICA 209, 209–10 (2007) (arguing for a restorative justice model).

<sup>153.</sup> Of course, where jurisdictional or evidentiary impediments indicate that charging a common law-based offense substantially enhances the prospect of accountability, the commander will retain that option.

### 2. Countering stain of Guantanamo Bay

An alignment between punitive accountability for war crimes for both U.S. and enemy personnel will also enhance U.S. credibility regarding subjecting captured enemy personnel to prosecution for enumerated offenses. As the ongoing military commission litigation has demonstrated, there is (amongst other significant criticisms<sup>154</sup>) controversy over the validity of designating some of the offenses in the MCA as war crimes, in particular conspiracy to violate the law of war and material support for terrorism.<sup>155</sup> Incorporating war crimes into the UCMJ would force Congress to carefully assess whether it believes what is "good for the goose" (the captured enemy) is also "good for the gander" (the U.S. service-member).<sup>156</sup>

This could produce two outcomes. First, Congress could decide to enumerate all the offenses currently included in the MCA, which would add significant weight to the government position that these offenses fall within the scope of what has labeled the U.S. common law of war. Second, Congress might reconsider its prior decision to characterize these offenses as war crimes when the potential defendants are U.S. service members, <sup>157</sup> which would suggest removing them from

<sup>154.</sup> See David Glazier, Destined for an Epic Fail: The Problematic Guantánamo Military Commissions, 75 Ohio St. L.J. 903, 904–05 (2014) (providing a thorough critique of the military commissions conducted at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba); see also Jennifer K. Elsea, Cong. Research Serv., R41163, The Military Commissions Act of 2009 (MCA 2009): Overview and Legal Issues 1 (2014) (noting with understatement that "[t]he use of military commissions to try suspected terrorists has been the focus of intense debate (as well as significant litigation)").

<sup>155.</sup> See Al Bahlul v. United States, 767 F.3d 1, 27 (D.C. Cir. 2014) (en banc), aff'd per curiam on reh'g en banc, 840 F.3d 757 (D.C. Cir. 2016). See generally Helen Klein Murillo & Alex Loomis, A Summary of the Al Bahlul Decision, LAWFARE (Oct. 21, 2016, 9:36 AM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/summary-al-bahlul-decision [https://perma.cc/V27M-C4NT] (reviewing the D.C. Circuit opinion upholding Al Bahlul's conviction by military commission of conspiracy to violate the law of war).

<sup>156.</sup> See generally Victor Hansen, What's Good for the Goose Is Good for the Gander—Lessons from Abu Ghraib: Time for the United States to Adopt a Standard of Command Responsibility Towards Its Own, 42 Gonz. L. Rev. 335, 343–44 (2006) [hereinafter Hansen, What's Good for the Goose] (providing an excellent analysis of the failure of the UCMJ to explicitly provide command responsibility liability).

<sup>157.</sup> Both offenses have been subject to judicial scrutiny. See Quinta Jurecic, DC Circuit Upholds Conspiracy Conviction in al-Bahlul, LAWFARE (Oct. 20, 2016, 10:53 AM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/dc-circuit-upholds-conspiracy-conviction-al-bahlul (noting that the en banc D.C. Circuit reversed the Court's earlier panel decision and affirmed Al Bahlul's conviction by military tribunal); see also Military Commissions Unraveling, Gitmo Attorneys Say, CTR. CONST. RTS. (Nov. 8, 2013), https://ccrjustice.org/

the jurisdiction of the military commission. That is, our elected leaders may be more discerning about the definition of war crimes—particularly whether such crimes include the MCA crimes of conspiracy to violate the law of war and material support to terrorism—when the potential subjects of prosecution are members of our own armed forces. If Congress chose to omit these controversial offenses from incorporation into the UCMJ, it would send a powerful signal that they never were legitimately included within the scope of military commission jurisdiction in the first place and add greater legitimacy to prosecutions going forward.

### 3. Countering efforts risking noncompliance

As noted in this Article's Introduction, in 2019 President Trump pardoned several U.S. service members convicted of conduct that constituted war crimes under the MCA and customary international law. In addition, President Trump publicly ridiculed the military's accountability efforts for soldiers accused of war crimes. Previously, as a presidential candidate, Mr. Trump also publicly advocated for conducting military operations in a manner that would result in war crimes, and the public has perceived his statements as President as advocating the same. Mr. Trump while the sitting President also

 $home/press-center/press-releases/military-commissions-unraveling-gitmo-attorneys-say \\ [https://perma.cc/24L7-T2NN] (noting material-support-for-terrorism MCA convictions).$ 

<sup>158.</sup> See supra note 2 (describing such pardons).

<sup>159.</sup> See, e.g., Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), TWITTER (Oct. 12, 2019, 9:49 AM), https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/118301689958995584?lang=en (tweeting "[t]he case of Major Mathew Golsteyn is now under review at the White House. Mathew is a highly decorated Green Beret who is being tried for killing a Taliban bombmaker. We train our boys to be killing machines, then prosecute them when they kill!"); see also Phil McCausland, Trump Announces 'Review' of Green Beret Murder Case: 'We Train Our Boys to Be Killing Machines, 'NBC NEWS (Oct. 12, 2019, 12:34 PM), https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/donald-trump/trump-announces-review-green-beret-murder-case-we-train-our-n1065421 ("President Donald Trump used Twitter... to come to the defense of an army officer charged with murder and said the man's case was now under review at the White House").

<sup>160.</sup> See, e.g., Rachel E. VanLandingham & Geoffrey S. Corn, Trump Is Unfit to Command the Military: Column, USA TODAY (Mar. 3, 2016, 3:53 PM), https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2016/03/03/donald-trump-commander-in-chief-war-crimes-military-torture-civilian-targeting-column/81271916 [https://perma.cc/VFY6-G46J] (condemning candidate Trump's advocacy of torture). For an analysis of Trump's comments during his electoral campaign advocating for such war crimes as torture of enemy combatants and retaliatory killing of their families, see Gregory S. Gordon, Atrocity Speech Law: Foundation, Fragmentation, Fruition 262–63 (2017).

indicated that he wanted such convicted, now-pardoned, war criminals to help him campaign for re-election. <sup>161</sup>

Many view such a pattern of pardoning convicted war criminals, truncating prosecutions, and celebrating misconduct as condoning war crimes<sup>162</sup>—because that is exactly what it is.<sup>163</sup> That particular Commander-in-Chief made every military leader's job more challenging when training her soldiers, marines, sailors, and airmen to obey the LOAC. Furthermore, President Trump potentially eroded the military justice system's efficacy at holding such service members accountable for their misconduct. This indifference to and tolerance of battlefield misconduct, which some vocal advocates supported,<sup>164</sup> may very well disincentivize service members from appropriately reporting LOAC violations that their peers commit. Furthermore, the blunt messages—of might makes right and damn the law—inherent in such actions complicates the ability of military leaders at every echelon to impose accountability for LOAC violations and encourage adherence to LOAC itself.

There is no guarantee that this pattern of presidential response to these incidents would have been any different had our proposal been previously implemented. However, perhaps the Commander-in-Chief of the armed forces would have been more hesitant to engage in such interventions had the offenses he was addressing been clearly and unambiguously labeled and prosecuted as war crimes. Indeed, the increased gravitas accordant in that characterization is the thread that runs through all the recommendations in this Article—a weight that will ideally lead to greater consideration of the impact of such highlevel interventions on good order and discipline, legally compliant

<sup>161.</sup> See Dave Phillipps, From the Brig to Mar-a-Lago, Former Navy SEAL Capitalizes on Newfound Fame, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 31. 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/31/us/navy-seals-edward-gallagher-trump.html; see also Maggie Haberman, Trump Brings 2 Officers He Cleared of War Crimes Onstage at Fund-Raiser, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 8, 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/08/us/politics/trump-war-crimes-pardons.html. 162. See supra note 2 and accompanying text.

<sup>163.</sup> This means President Trump is guilty, through command responsibility theory of liability, of the same war crimes he pardoned because he failed to exercise responsible command's requirement to punish war criminals. However, his pardon power under Article II of the U.S. Constitution would supersede any international criminal law theory of liability, at least in domestic courts.

<sup>164.</sup> The non-profit advocacy group United American Patriots has loudly criticized the U.S. military justice system. *See, e.g., Why We Do It,* UNITED AM. PATRIOTS https://www.uap.org/uap-situation [https://perma.cc/D7US-U3UF] (stating that "[s]ome of our Nation's Warriors are wrongfully accused and convicted of 'War Crimes'").

military operations, and command authority in the most demanding of missions.

# 4. Reversing current policy's illegitimacy effect

Starting with the Vietnam War, the U.S. military has frequently been accused of indifference or insufficient response to its service members' war crimes. <sup>165</sup> Such criticisms are due to myriad factors, such as (1) the increased media access to combat operations and explosion of communications technology since the onset of the Vietnam War; <sup>166</sup> (2) the increased exposure of civilians to battlefield operations given the nature of the conflicts the United States has engaged in since the Korean War; <sup>167</sup> (3) the increased complexity and promulgation of the LOAC, particularly governing targeting, since World War II; <sup>168</sup> (4) the realization by opponents that allegations of war crimes can erode the domestic and international legitimacy of U.S. combat operations; <sup>169</sup> (5) the unfortunate impact of President Trump's apparent disinterest in requiring strict adherence to the LOAC; <sup>170</sup> and (6) the failure to prosecute war crimes as war crimes.

These criticisms have continued long past Vietnam, and they remain with us today.<sup>171</sup> The reality is that such criticisms—that the U.S.

<sup>165.</sup> The U.S. military has also been accused of committing war crimes that were not investigated in conflicts prior to Vietnam. *See* Blaine Harden, *The U.S. War Crime North Korea Won't Forget*, Wash. Post (Mar. 24, 2015), https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-us-war-crime-north-korea-wont-forget/2015/03/20/fb525694-ce80-11e4-8c54-ffb5ba6f2f69\_story.html (characterizing the U.S. carpet bombing campaign in North Korea during the Korean War as a war crime); *see also* Tim Shorrock, *Can the United States Own up to Its War Crimes During the Korean War?*, NATION (Mar. 30, 2015), https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/can-united-states-ownits-war-crimes-during-korean-war (noting the allegations that the United States committed war crimes in North Korea by bombing civilians).

<sup>166.</sup> See William Hays Parks, The Law of War Adviser, 31 JAGJ. 1, 19 (1980) (claiming that "[c]rimes on the battlefield were no more frequent in Vietnam than in past wars, but the microscopic examination of combat operations through modern news media for the first time surfaced for public scrutiny the cruel realities of the battlefield").

<sup>167.</sup> Id. at 20.

<sup>168.</sup> See Solis, supra note 10, at 119–20.

<sup>169.</sup> See Orde F. Kittrie, Lawfare: Law as a Weapon of War 5 (2016) (noting, inter alia, "the increasing power of law as a weapon of war").

<sup>170.</sup> See Phillips, supra note 13 (noting President Trump's 2019 spate of pardons of U.S. service members for war crimes). See generally Williams, supra note 107, at 357 (noting in particular regarding detainee treatment that "many have persuasively argued that high-level leaders in the Bush Administration fostered a climate that encouraged deviation from the norms established under the Geneva Conventions").

<sup>171.</sup> For example, in 2005, U.S. Marines in Haditha, Iraq allegedly massacred twenty-four Iraqi civilians; however, this incident resulted in no serious consequences

military fails to appropriately investigate and punish war crimes—occasionally have merit. <sup>172</sup> Indeed, the high-profile war crimes committed in the hamlets of My Lai and Son Thang during the Vietnam War, and the subsequent handling of these tragedies, spurred the creation of the Department of Defense's Law of War program. <sup>173</sup> This program emphasizes preventive measures ranging from training to incident reporting, <sup>174</sup> all of which ideally enhance command accountability efforts.

Nonetheless, implementation of these obligations has not always been ideal. For example, the mistakes associated with the tragic massacre of Iraqi civilians in 2005 in Haditha, Iraq by U.S. Marines resulted in departmental-level soul-searching and recommendations

for any involved members, and because of that accountability failure, a later Department of Defense report recommended that military services not handle their own war crimes investigations. See Thom Shanker, U.S. Combat Commanders Should Handle War Zone Investigations, Panel Says, N.Y. TIMES (May 30, 2013), https://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/31/us/us-combat-commanders-should-handlewar-zone-investigations-panel-says.html; see also Situation in the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Case No. ICC-02/17, Request for Authorisation of an Investigation Pursuant to Article 15, ¶ 191 (Nov. 20, 2017) (finding, inter alia, "a reasonable basis to believe that members of the US armed forces and the CIA have committed the war crime of torture and cruel treatment" in Afghanistan); DEF. LEGAL POLICY BD., REPORT OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON MILITARY JUSTICE IN COMBAT ZONES 1 (2013) [hereinafter DEFENSE REPORT] (proposing improved methods for handling allegations of war crimes based on such allegations in Iraq and Afghanistan); Williams, supra note 107, at 352-53 (noting the inadequacy of the military disciplinary response to the leadership of the "Kill Team" unit of U.S. Army soldiers who killed civilians for sport in 2010 in Afghanistan).

172. For a description by a former U.S. Marine of the handling of an alleged war crime—murder of Iraqis in his custody—by Marine Lieutenant Pantano outside Fallujah, Iraq in 2004, see Williams, *supra* note 107, at 337, 341, describing "the blind eye that the U.S. military has often cast upon its own war crimes cases" where "[i]n dozens of instances military authorities have either dismissed charges or given light punishment for acts of U.S. personnel that appear to be serious violations of the law of war." *See* Nicholas Kulish et al., *Navy SEALs*, a Beating Death and Claims of a Cover-Up, N.Y. Times (Dec. 17. 2015), https://www.nytimes.com/2015/12/17/world/asia/navy-seal-team-2-afghanistan-beating-death.html (detailing how U.S. soldiers credibly accused Navy SEALs of abusing detainees in Afghanistan in 2012, but the SEAL command with responsibility for accountability, against the weight of the evidence, shamefully exonerated its men without prosecution).

173. See Parks, supra note 166, at 18–19; see also Jeffrey F. Addicott & William A. Hudson, Jr., The Twenty-Fifth Anniversary of My Lai: A Time to Inculcate the Lessons, 139 Mil. L. Rev. 153, 181 (1993) (describing the advent of the Law of War program). See generally Gary D. Solis, Son Thang: An American War Crime (1997).

<sup>174.</sup> Addicott & Hudson, supra note 173, at 182.

for reform. 175 And some credible efforts to impose accountability have also been compromised by the exercise of the pardon power or preemptive presidential action that terminated accountability processes. While clearly within the scope of the President's constitutional authority, such interventions contribute to the broader misconception of war crimes impunity, and they risk producing a chilling effect on service members regarding bringing war crimes to light.<sup>176</sup>

The broader record is, however, much more aligned with genuine commitment to accountability. In every armed conflict, including Vietnam, incidents of suspected war crimes by U.S. service members have been investigated and many service members have been tried by court-martial for violations of the UCMI that could have also been charged as war crimes.<sup>177</sup> While some of these cases have triggered substantial public interest and calls for both greater and lighter punishment—and most credibly, for greater accountability for those higher up the chains of command—they demonstrate that assertions that U.S. commanders and the military lawyers who advise them regularly ignore credible allegations of war crimes, other than the exceptional case, are usually not accurate. 178

However, in a world where legitimacy is recognized by civilian leaders and military commanders as a key principle of effective military operations, and where information plays an increasingly significant role in strategic and operational success, perception is often as important—if not more important—than reality. To help counter perceptions of impunity and to appropriately capture the full harm of war crimes, Congress should enumerate war crimes in the UCMJ's punitive articles. Doing so will provide the clarity and simplicity in charging and prosecuting such offenses that already exists for current

<sup>175.</sup> See Williams, supra note 107, at 339; Amy J. Sepinwall, Failures to Punish: Command Responsibility in Domestic & International Law, 30 MICH. J. INT'L L. 251, 275–80 (2009); John M. Hackel, Planning for the "Strategic Case": A Proposal to Align the Handling of Marine Corps War Crimes Prosecutions with Counterinsurgency Doctrine, 57 NAVAL L. REV. 239, 240 (2009) ("For many Marine leaders, it was a time of shock and doubt.").

<sup>176.</sup> Williams, supra note 107, at 340.

<sup>177.</sup> See CORN, supra note 73; see also Solis, supra note 10, at 331. See generally Defense REPORT, supra note 171, at 3 ("[The UCM]] has provided commanders the means and methods to administer justice effectively across the spectrum of operations in both Iraq and Afghanistan . . . . [W]ith rare exception, Service members alleged to have committed offenses during combat operations over the past decade, including civilian casualty offenses, have been dealt with fairly and efficiently.").

<sup>178.</sup> But see Williams, supra note 107, at 341 (claiming, without evidence, to the contrary).

enumerated offenses, thereby facilitating charging misconduct as the war crimes they constitute. This will strengthen accountability measures and more clearly align perception and reality of U.S. commitment to the LOAC.

# 5. Influencing evolution of the Law of Armed Conflict

International law is not static, and the United States has a legitimate role as a member of the community of nations in contributing to its evolution. To Congress plays an important role in that evolution through the exercise of its enumerated constitutional authority to "define and punish" offenses in violation of the law of nations. Incorporating the MCA's war crimes into the UCMJ will ideally contribute to this evolution by allowing Congress to periodically reconsider the nature of offenses it determines fall within the scope of war crimes jurisdiction. In Incorporation of the law of nations.

The scope of this define and punish authority has concededly been the subject of intense debate in the context of military commission litigation. However, while there is clearly some limit to what Congress may designate as a war crime pursuant to this authority, designating offenses as war crimes subject to trial by court-martial *or* military commission undoubtedly influences the formation of international law. Accordingly, incorporating war crimes into the punitive articles of the UCMJ with the accordant debates this will generate, coupled with periodic review of these offenses and consideration of adding new offenses, could positively contribute to the formation of international law. 183

\_

<sup>179.</sup> See generally CORN, supra note 73, at 55 (noting that the components of customary international law include state practice).

<sup>180.</sup> U.S. CONST. art. I, § 8, cls. 10-11.

<sup>181.</sup> This is not to suggest that Congress should arbitrarily expand the offenses enumerated in the MCA.

<sup>182.</sup> See, e.g., ELSEA, supra note 154, at 12–13 (noting the debates over what constitutes a war crime under the MCA); Lederman, supra note 146, at 1582–86 (examining the limits of the Constitution's Article III criminal trial protections and the historical application of military tribunals to domestic offenses).

<sup>183.</sup> One example of periodic review contributing to the evolution of a developing area of LOAC is the progression of laws against genocide. *Compare* Genocide Convention Implementation Act of 1987 (the Proxmire Act), Pub. L. No. 100–606, 102 Stat. 3045 (1988) (codified at 18 U.S.C. § 1091 (2018)) (permitting prosecution of genocide only when committed in the United States or by a U.S. national), *with* Genocide Accountability Act of 2007, Pub. L. No. 110–151, 121 Stat. 1821 (2007) (amending 18 U.S.C. § 1091 to permit prosecution of any perpetrator of genocide found within the United States irrespective of country of occurrence or nationality of the defendant).

### C. Policy Recommendation: Incorporate MCA Provisions into the UCMJ

Because of the MCA, there is an obvious disparity between how the United States addresses accountability for war crimes committed by its own personnel compared to accountability for its captured enemy. For unprivileged enemy belligerents subject to the jurisdiction of the MCA, prosecutors may allege specifically enumerated offenses in the MCA. Even if the U.S. military sought to try a future captured enemy who does not come within the jurisdiction of the MCA—such as a captured enemy soldier who qualifies as a prisoner of war<sup>184</sup>—the MCA's enumerated offenses would almost certainly be relied on to craft an offense in violation of the common law of war subject to trial by military tribunal pursuant to Article 21 of the UCMJ. In stark contrast, as explained earlier, U.S. service members are never prosecuted for actual war crimes under the current statutory scheme and customary practice. In the United States of the UCMJ. In stark contrast, as explained earlier, U.S. service members are never prosecuted for actual war crimes under the current statutory scheme and customary practice.

Other than convenience and rote adherence to past practice, there seems to be no compelling justification for the continued omission of enumerated war crimes in the UCMJ. There is no rational reason why the statutory basis for war crimes accountability should be different for U.S. military personnel than it is for captured enemy personnel. Because accountability for war crimes is intended to be nationality-neutral, and because war crimes by members of one's own armed forces are corrosive to good order and discipline, justifying this disparity on nationality of the alleged wrongdoer lacks merit. Indeed, the commentary to the First Geneva Convention notes that the grave breaches proceedings should be uniform whatever the nationality of the accused, and it prohibits special tribunals for the enemy.<sup>187</sup>

Accordingly, Congress should amend the UCMJ by incorporating the punitive articles of the MCA. The MCA offenses should be utilized because they represent the most obvious manifestation of what Congress considers war crimes subject to trial by military tribunal.<sup>188</sup> There are no viable alternatives. The federal War Crimes Act is severely

<sup>184.</sup> GC III, *supra* note 34, art. 4.

<sup>185.</sup> Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. §§ 818, 821 (2018).

<sup>186.</sup> See supra note 115 and accompanying text.

<sup>187.</sup> Int'l Comm. of the Red Cross, Commentary on the First Geneva Convention: Convention (I) for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field (Jean Pictet ed., 1952) [hereinafter ICRC, Commentary to First Geneva Convention].

<sup>188.</sup> These offenses, like the common law offenses in the UCMJ, may of course be modified given the evolution of customary international law. Additionally, offering greater prosecutorial options would not prevent military prosecutorial decision makers from utilizing common law-based offenses to address service members' misconduct.

under-inclusive and therefore is not a helpful template. While other scholars have recommended incorporating war crimes listed in the charters of international tribunals such as the International Criminal Court,<sup>189</sup> there is simply no need to reach outside of current federal law to international bodies. These tribunals' delineated list of war crimes do not significantly differ from the MCA, outside of the MCA's controversial war crimes of conspiracy, terrorism, aiding the enemy, and material support for terrorism.

As alluded to previously in this Article, the validity of designating these offenses—conspiracy, terrorism, aiding the enemy, and material support for terrorism—as war crimes is questionable, and has been the subject of substantial litigation. While conspiracy and aiding the enemy are existing enumerated UCMJ offenses, this in no way supports extending them to the realm of enumerated *war crimes*. As existing offenses in the punitive articles of the UCMJ, they apply only to those individuals subject to the UCMJ, meaning the jurisdiction for prosecuting these offenses is not derived from international law, but from U.S. military law.

Accordingly, there is no jurisdictional analogy between these existing UCMJ offenses and an extension of these offenses to an enumeration of war crimes in the Code. Whether such offenses should be included in the war crimes enumeration recommended herein must be based on the status of such offenses as violations of the laws and customs of war. Because the assertion of such status remains dubious and hotly contested, the MCA offenses of terrorism and material support for terrorism *should not* be included in the addition of enumerated war crimes in the UCMJ's punitive articles.<sup>191</sup> Furthermore, because of the uncertainty as to the validity of including these specific offenses within the scope of military commission law of war jurisdiction, Congress

<sup>189.</sup> But see Scheffer, supra note 87, at 32 (recommending that Congress incorporate the war crimes found in the International Criminal Court's Rome Statute).

<sup>190.</sup> See, e.g., Bahlul v. United States, 840 F.3d 757, 758 (D.C. Cir. 2016) (en banc) (per curiam); Patrick McDonnell, Court of Military Commissions Review Upholds Life Sentence for al-Bahlul, LAWFARE (Apr. 2, 2019, 8:25 AM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/court-military-commissions-review-upholds-life-sentence-al-bahlul. But see Hamdan I, 548 U.S. 557, 568–69 (2006).

<sup>191.</sup> Article 134 of the UCMJ already provides a mechanism to assimilate existing federal crimes such as material support to terrorism, 18 U.S.C. § 2339B, into the UCMJ for court-martial prosecution against a service member; this would simply reflect the authorized charging of a U.S. federal crime and not prosecution of a war crime, given the lack of recognition of terrorism and material support as war crimes under international law. *See* 10 U.S.C. § 934 (2018).

should also consider removing terrorism, material support for terrorism, conspiracy, and aiding the enemy from the enumerated offenses in the MCA. While we recognize the government has achieved some success in defending the validity of this expansion of law of warbased military commission jurisdiction, <sup>192</sup> we believe the "mirror image" approach to war crimes proposed herein will be better served if Congress limits military commissions jurisdiction to those war crimes it believes should apply to members of our own armed forces.

Additionally, enumeration of a finite number of war crimes based on the MCA's extant list would not foreclose the opportunity to allege other war crimes based on emerging norms of international law. This issue is easily addressed by inclusion of a residual provision in the enumerated set of offenses, one indicating that any other offense in violation of the customary laws of war is subject to prosecution. In essence, this provision would preserve the existing jurisdiction of both military commissions pursuant to Article 21 of the UCMJ and general courts-martial pursuant to Article 18.<sup>193</sup>

Furthermore, incorporating MCA war crimes into the UCMJ should be complemented by amending the MCA itself to expand its in personam jurisdiction. There is no reason to continue the MCA's narrow jurisdictional aperture, one that extends only to those *unprivileged* enemy belligerents associated with al Qaeda or the Taliban. <sup>194</sup> If the offenses enumerated in the MCA legitimately reflect war crimes subject to trial by military tribunal, *and* if Congress incorporates such offenses into the UCMJ, they logically should apply to *any* captured enemy in any armed conflict, to include *privileged* enemy belligerents (prisoners of war) whose pre-capture conduct exceeds the scope of their combatant immunity. Expanding the statutory authority to utilize military commissions to try captured enemy personnel for allegations of war crimes that aligns with the jurisdiction established over U.S. service members will facilitate accountability for all war criminals based on a consistent standard. <sup>195</sup>

Finally, though the numbers are historically exceedingly small, war crimes committed by American civilians, including U.S. service members

<sup>192.</sup> See Bahlul, 840 F.3d at 758 (holding conspiracy to commit war crimes was a triable offense under the MCA).

<sup>193.</sup> Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. §§ 818, 821 (2018).

<sup>194.</sup> Id. § 948(c).

<sup>195.</sup> Additionally, for consistency's sake, we recommend that war crimes committed by American civilians, including U.S. service members whose war crimes were not discovered until after they left active duty, be prosecuted under the War Crimes Act, 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2018).

whose war crimes were not discovered until after they left active duty, should ideally be tried as war crimes under federal criminal law, and not as common law crimes. The same policy and legitimacy reasons as those discussed above regarding prosecuting service members for actual war crimes, versus simply for murder or rape, strongly support such "war crimes as war crimes" prosecutions for civilians as well. While 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2006), the War Crimes Act, provides a viable mechanism for charging civilians with war crimes (though it also could benefit from greater enumeration analogous to the MCA), another federal statute—18 U.S.C. § 3261 (2000), the Military Extraterritorial Jurisdiction Act (MEJA)—has been the statute of choice for prosecuting American civilians (including former service members no longer subject to the UCMI) with common law-type federal crimes, despite their misconduct also qualifying as war crimes, as demonstrated by the Green and Blackwater prosecutions. 196 Congress should amend MEJA to establish a presumption that misconduct that constitutes war crimes pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 2441 be charged as a violation of that provision (the War Crimes Act), with resort to MEJA reserved for only those cases where jurisdictional impediments or the interests of justice demand. MEJA, in turn, should be used primarily to address overseas misconduct that does not qualify as an offense in violation of the War Crimes Act. 197

# D. Policy Recommendation: Close Command Responsibility Loophole

Any legislative reform of military war crimes accountability should include the addition of a command responsibility mode of liability provision to the UCMJ. A commander's knowing or negligent failure to exercise responsible command is far graver than other misconduct punished by dereliction convictions. It is an omission morally equivalent

<sup>196.</sup> See supra notes 97–99, 102, 104 and accompanying text.

<sup>197.</sup> To enhance the process of utilizing the War Crimes Act over any U.S. national who commits a war crime, in particular individuals who had been subject to the UCMJ at the time of the misconduct, we recommend establishing a coordinated institutional process between the Department of Defense and the Department of Justice to investigate and prosecute such individuals. Utilizing Judge Advocate officers designated as Special Assistant U.S. Attorneys to lead such prosecutions—a process currently utilized for civil litigation involving the U.S. Army and other services for the prosecution of civilians who commit violations of federal criminal law on U.S. military installations—is logical in war crimes cases. Such an approach would inject experienced military prosecutors into these prosecution efforts, thus helping ensure that the interests of the armed forces in demonstrating effective war crimes accountability was a central aspect to the implementation of this federal law. See 32 C.F.R. § 516.4 (2019) (outlining current military special assistant U.S. attorney responsibilities).

to the ordering of the war crimes themselves, and thus should impute the war crimes to the commander *as if* he had ordered, assisted with, or otherwise physically committed them himself.<sup>198</sup> International criminal law's doctrine of command responsibility liability provides the vehicle for doing so.

### 1. Current UCMJ accomplice liability

As mentioned earlier, the UCMJ treats responsible command duty as any other military duty, one subject to a criminal dereliction of duty prosecution for knowing or negligent failure to exercise these duties. <sup>199</sup> In other words, failure by U.S. commanders to fulfill "command responsibilities" results in unjustifiably limited criminal liability under the UCMJ<sup>200</sup> unless the evidence establishes the shared criminal intent required for aiding and abetting liability. Thus, even if a commander "should have known" subordinates were likely to commit war crimes and her failure to take appropriate disciplinary or corrective action contributed to those war crimes, the commander would not be criminally responsible for the war crime itself. <sup>201</sup> It is important to note

<sup>198.</sup> See United States v. von Leeb, Judgment of the American Military Tribunal, reprinted in 11 Trials of War Criminals Before the Nuremberg Military Tribunals Under Control Council Law No. 10 462, 543 (1950); L.C. Green, Comment, The Role of Discipline in the Military, 42 Canadian Y.B. Int'l L. 385, 414 (2004) ("Just as a superior demands discipline from his subordinates, so he must also exercise the discipline that goes with command.").

<sup>199.</sup> See supra Section I.A.2.

<sup>200.</sup> In theory only, given that commanders are rarely ever held accountable for any of their command duties, never mind responsible command under the LOAC, which is why one of these authors advocates for removing prosecutorial discretion from commanders and vesting it in military lawyers independent from the chain of command, as she believes this record shows commanders' bias. The only post-Vietnam case in which a commander was criminally charged with a dereliction of duty offense regarding his responsible command duties dealt with the Haditha massacre, and the prosecution was terminated due to unlawful command influence. *See Marine Cleared in Haditha Massacre*, CBS NEWS (June 17, 2008, 9:18 AM), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/marine-cleared-in-haditha-massacre [https://perma.cc/K37Y-J5C9] (noting that Lieutenant Colonel Jeffrey Chessani was the highest-ranking officer charged with combat-related misconduct since Vietnam War).

<sup>201.</sup> The permissible punishment for dereliction of duty will not be anything close to that authorized for the subordinates' substantive war crimes. See 10 U.S.C. § 892(3) (b) (2018) (codifying dereliction of duty in the UCMJ); see also 2019 MCM, supra note 126, IV-27 to -28 (outlining the maximum punishments for dereliction of duty offenses as prescribed by the President, ranging from a few months to a maximum of two years' confinement if death results from a willful dereliction). Furthermore, one is hard-pressed to find any military cases in which commanders are charged with dereliction of their duties, as commanders (the only figures currently with

that it is almost unheard of that a U.S. military commander today will be disciplined for, never mind criminally charged with, dereliction of duty offenses related to the commander's responsible command duties.<sup>202</sup>

While international criminal law allows for imputed liability for subordinates' war crimes due to a commander's responsible command failures, the UCMJ does not. The UCMJ only imputes liability for the war crimes physically committed by others to aiders and abettors of those crimes, aligned with traditional common law accomplice principles. Article 77 of the UCMJ provides in pertinent part that "a person need not personally perform the acts necessary to constitute an offense to be guilty of it. A person who aids, abets, counsels, commands, or procures" an offense is guilty of that offense. However, he or she must also possess a mental state of wanting the assisted crime to be achieved: the assistor must "[s]hare in the criminal purpose or design."

This accomplice mode of liability fails to capture the larger field of imputed liability found in the international criminal law theory of command responsibility because of this mental state (mens rea) element. In the UCMJ's mode of accomplice liability, a defendant need not only assist the target crime in some manner as described above—the defendant has to desire its accomplishment. Only a commander who *willfully* contributes to the commission of a war crime by a subordinate—meaning that the commander not only had actual knowledge that the crime was going to be committed but also shared the criminal intent for its commission—is criminally responsible for that crime as if she committed it.<sup>206</sup> Absent proof of that specific intent, liability for a subordinate's war crimes cannot be established.<sup>207</sup>

\_

prosecutorial discretion) largely fail to hold other commanders to account for such offenses, at least by criminal justice means.

<sup>202.</sup> A notable exception is the U.S. Marine Corps' failed 2017 attempt at such accountability regarding war crimes allegedly committed in Haditha, Iraq. *See Marine Cleared in Haditha Massacre, supra* note 200.

<sup>203. 10</sup> U.S.C. § 877.

<sup>204. 2019</sup> MCM, supra note 126, at IV-1; see also 10 U.S.C. § 877.

<sup>205. 2019</sup> MCM, *supra* note 126, at IV-2.

<sup>206.</sup> United States v. Simmons, 63 M.J. 89, 93 (C.A.A.F. 2006) (emphasizing that while Article 77 liability can rest on an omission if there is a duty to act, it must be accompanied by the requisite mens rea of a "shared purpose" that the assisted crime be committed).

<sup>207.</sup> Id. at 92.

### 2. Command responsibility

The UCMJ's accomplice mode of liability stands in contrast to the international criminal law doctrine of command responsibility, which this Article mentioned earlier is a mode of liability developed to reinforce the LOAC's tenet of responsible command.<sup>208</sup> This criminal law analogue to the LOAC's responsible command doctrine imposes vicarious criminal liability on commanders for their subordinates' war crimes; it requires that a commander knew, or reasonably should have known, that such crimes would occur and that this commander failed to prevent, suppress, or punish (take appropriate action within the commander's power) said war crimes.<sup>209</sup>

While this doctrine of vicarious criminal responsibility for commanders resonated in post-World War II U.S. Supreme Court jurisprudence<sup>210</sup> and is considered customary international law, the UCMJ fails to expressly include it, and military jurisprudence has seemingly excluded it.<sup>211</sup> The

208. See Jean-Marie Henckaerts et al., Int'l Comm. of the Red Cross, 1 Customary International Humanitarian Law 559 (2005) (recognizing that "criminal responsibility of commanders for war crimes committed by their subordinates, based on the commanders' failure to take measures to prevent or punish the commission of such crimes is a long-standing rule of customary international law"); see also Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court art. 28, July 17, 1998, 2187 U.N.T.S. 3 [hereinafter Rome Statute]; Statute of the International Court of Justice art. 36, June 26, 1945, 59 Stat. 1055; Yuval Shany & Keren R. Michaeli, The Case Against Ariel Sharon: Revisiting the Doctrine of Command Responsibility, 34 N.Y.U. J. Int'l L. & Pol. 797, 797–98 803 (2002) (highlighting the ways in which the command responsibility doctrine reinforces a commander's incentive to "suppress violation of the laws of war"); Smidt, supra note 59, at 155–56 (arguing for the integration of the command responsibility doctrine into the UCM]).

209. See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 271–75 (tracing history of command responsibility through the various international tribunals).

210. *In re* Yamashita, 327 U.S. 1, 14–15 (1946) (answering in the affirmative the question "whether the law of war imposes on an army commander a duty to take such appropriate measures as are within his power to control the troops under his command for the prevention of the specified acts which are violations of the law of war and . . . whether he may be charged with personal responsibility for his failure to take such measures when violations result").

211. While Article 18 of the UCMJ seemingly allows for such liability, it was only (and unsuccessfully) attempted in the infamous court-martial of Captain Ernst Medina to attach direct liability to him for his subordinates' war crimes during the My Lai massacre. See Douglas O. Linder, Excerpt from Prosecution Brief on Command Responsibility, US. vs Medina, FAMOUS TRIALS, https://famous-trials.com/mylaicourts/1635-myl-law3 [https://perma.cc/C9MT-CM2T] (noting that while commanders should be responsible for war crimes of subordinates they should have known about, "[t]his command responsibility does not... extend to criminal responsibility unless the commander knowingly participates in the criminal acts of his men or knowingly fails

UCMJ should be revised to include this mode of liability, and we now explain the what and the why of such revision.

Command responsibility builds upon the duties imposed on commanders by the canon of responsible command and is a mode of liability for war crimes that subjects a commander to liability for crimes committed by her subordinates. It is a distinct mode of vicarious criminal liability, one based on a reckless omission to fulfill the responsible command duty to control subordinates, instead of based on the accomplice's act plus shared intent to commit a crime. Command responsibility liability makes commanders criminally liable for their subordinates' serious violations of the LOAC if they knew or *should have known* of their subordinates' forthcoming criminal violations and failed to take "necessary and reasonable measures" to prevent or stop it. Furthermore, they are also

to intervene and prevent the criminal acts of his men when he had the ability to do so"); see also CORN, supra note 73, at 552–53 (detailing the Medina prosecution's theory of liability and noting that he was ultimately acquitted because of difficulty of proving actual knowledge); Sepinwall, supra note 175, at 285 n.192 (noting that while military prosecutors attempted a command responsibility-type theory of liability against Medina in his court-martial for his soldiers' massacre of civilians at My Lai, the military judge found that such liability was not permitted by U.S. military law); Smidt, supra note 208, at 193 (explaining that while Medina could have been prosecuted under the command responsibility "'knew or should have known' standard . . . the court elected to apply a more narrow, actual knowledge theory of personal criminal responsibility"). 212. This doctrine is also called superior responsibility and can apply to civilians, at least under the Rome Statute. See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 278.

213. Command responsibility does not impose strict liability on commanders for their subordinates' war crimes, nor should it. *But see* Wm. C. Peters, *Article 37 of the UCMJ and Command Responsibility for War Crimes—Unlawful Command Influence as (Rogue) Elephant in the Room,* 5 ELON L. REV. 329, 329, 333–34 (2013) (chronicling arguments for commanders' strict liability for subordinates' war crimes).

214. Compare Prosecutor v. Gombo, ICC-01/05-01/08, Decision Pursuant to Article 61(7)(a) and (b) of the Rome Statute on the Charges of the Prosecutor Against Jean-Pierre Bemba Gombo, ¶¶ 359, 369 (June 15, 2009) (holding that a wartime commander must have been "virtually certain" that a war crime will take place as a result of his or her acts or omissions before he or she is held responsible for the acts of subordinates), vacated, ICC-01/05-01/08A ICC App. Ch. (June 8, 2018), and Prosecutor v. Blaškić, Case No. IT-95-14-T, Judgement (Int'l Crim. Trib. for the Former Yugoslavia Mar. 3, 2000) (convicting Blaškić on the basis of individual and superior criminal responsibility), with Prosecutor v. Delalić Case No. IT-96-21-A, Judgment (Int'l Crim. Trib. For the Former Yugoslavia Feb. 20, 2001) (finding Delalić not guilty following discussion of whether he had exercised superior authority over the prisoncamp). Delalić, known as the Čelebići case, substitutes a "reason to know" standard for a negligence "should have known" standard in regards to command responsibility liability for subordinates' war crimes. See Robert Cryer, Command Responsibility at the ICC and ICTY: In Two Minds on the Mental Element?, EJIL: TALK! (July 20, 2009), https://www.ejiltalk.org/command-responsibility-at-the-icc-and-icty-in-two-minds-on-

\_

liable for such crimes when they knowingly or negligently fail to appropriately *punish* commission of war crimes—that is, when they fail to discharge the third leg of the responsible command triad of duties.<sup>215</sup>

Regarding this third duty, command responsibility makes commanders liable for their subordinates' war crimes if the commander fails to take reasonable steps to investigate and "punish" subordinates' war crimes that the commander knew or should have known had occurred. This third dimension of LOAC's concept of responsible command reflects the expectation that commanders will exercise due diligence in response to indications of prior subordinate misconduct. As mentioned in Section I.A.1, the expectation is that commanders will take the appropriate investigative, reporting, or prosecutorial actions that are within their power; vicarious liability is predicated on a commander's failure to take reasonable actions within the scope of his or her extant command authority. The subordinate is the command authority.

If a commander lacks prosecutorial authority, liability based on failure to punish is based only on his or her failure to investigate or report. This is important to note, given the strained arguments by some that command responsibility is somehow unfair to impose on U.S. commanders if they do not also possess prosecutorial discretion to refer charges to courts-martial. Such an argument is without merit because, first, most commanders on the ground leading troops—the leaders most directly responsible for ensuring LOAC compliance, such as at the battalion level—already lack such authority to convene general courts-martial given that this authority is almost always vested in three- and four-star flag officers, not at the field grade battalion

the-mental-element [https://perma.cc/H887-VPH3] (noting that the International Criminal Court Gombo decision seems to reject AP I Articles 86 and 87 "reason to know" standard for imposing command responsibility for subordinates' war crimes).

<sup>215.</sup> See Hansen, What's Good for the Goose, supra note 156, at 348 (characterizing command responsibility as a type of "derivative imputed liability" that includes alternative actus reus, including failure "to punish his forces for their commission of past war crimes"); supra note 46 and accompanying text (explaining the responsible command triad of duties). Failing to act in good faith to impose accountability for subordinate misconduct may also provide evidence that the commander should have known subsequent violations would occur.

<sup>216.</sup> See Prosecutor v. Gombo, ICC-01/05-01/08 Judgment Pursuant to Art. 74 of the Statute, ¶ 206 (Mar. 21, 2016) ("[T]he duty to repress also encompasses an obligation to punish forces after the commission of crimes.").

<sup>217.</sup> See supra Section I.A.1 (outlining the LOAC's responsible command duties).

<sup>218.</sup> See, e.g., Hansen, supra note 43, at 457 (arguing that removing prosecutorial discretion from commanders will make it somehow unfair to subject them to command responsibility liability).

level.<sup>219</sup> Despite not having felony-level prosecutorial authority, commanders still must fulfill all of their responsible command duties. Second, the LOAC never envisioned the responsible command duty to punish as literally meaning the commander herself has to wield prosecutorial discretion.<sup>220</sup> Third, obviously Congress already concluded it is fair to impose command responsibility on commanders who lack prosecutorial discretion, given that they included it as a mode of responsibility for unlawful belligerents in the MCA—individuals who do not possess prosecutorial authority, as explained in the next section.

There is no good reason why the UCMJ should continue to omit this doctrine of international war crimes accountability. The laws and customs of war imposes a duty on commanders, like Admiral Yamashita in the Philippines during World War II, Captain Ernest Medina in the village of My Lai, Vietnam, and Marine Lieutenant Colonel Jeffrey Chessani in Haditha, Iraq, to effectively and responsibly command their subordinates. The failure to do so—that is, to take effective measures to prevent foreseeable subordinate misconduct or failure to report, investigate, and punish such crimes—is more than a mere dereliction of duty. It is a sufficient contribution to their subordinates' war crimes to justify extending responsibility to the derelict commander for the crimes themselves, thus constituting an explicit recognition of the incredible importance of this duty.

#### 3. Use the MCA to amend the UCMJ

Ironically, Congress has demonstrated its support for this mode of liability by including it in the MCA. As a result, like our proposal related to substantive war crimes enumerated in the MCA, adding command responsibility to the UCMJ is a simple exercise of cutting and pasting from the extant MCA. Congress need only amend Article 77 to align it with the scope of principal liability established in section 950q of the MCA, which provides:

<sup>219.</sup> See Response Sys. to Adult Sexual Assault Crimes Panel, supra note 90, at 73–74.

<sup>220.</sup> See PILLOUD, supra note 38, at 62-63.

<sup>221.</sup> See Sepinwall, supra note 175, at 278–79. U.S. Marine Lieutenant Colonel Chessani was charged in 2007 with dereliction of duty regarding his reporting and investigation into his men's alleged 2005 massacre of twenty-four Iraqi civilians in Haditha, Iraq; however, his court-martial was terminated due to unlawful command influence. Melissa Epstein Mills, Brass-Collar Crime: A Corporate Model for Command Responsibility, 47 WILLAMETTE L. REV. 25, 39–45 (2010); see also Reuters, Case Dropped Against Officer Accused in Iraq Killings, N.Y. TIMES (June 18, 2008) https://www.nytimes.com/2008/06/18/us/18haditha.html.

# **Principals**

Any person punishable under this chapter who—

- (1) commits an offense punishable by this chapter, or aids, abets, counsels, commands, or procures its commission;
- (2) causes an act to be done which if directly performed by him would be punishable by this chapter; or
- (3) is a superior commander who, with regard to acts punishable by this chapter, knew, had reason to know, or should have known, that a subordinate was about to commit such acts or had done so and who failed to take the necessary and reasonable measures to prevent such acts or to punish the perpetrators thereof,

#### is a principal.<sup>222</sup>

#### III. THE NEED FOR NEW AFFIRMATIVE DEFENSES & OTHER FIXES

One of the consequences of relying almost exclusively on the currently enumerated UCMJ offenses to address incidents that also qualify as war crimes is that, like the available offenses, the range of available defenses are also common law-based. In the abstract, this seems logical, as these defenses derive from the same common law foundation as the offenses to which they relate. However, when these common law offenses are utilized to impose accountability on service members for alleged battlefield misconduct, the established defenses are inadequate to address the armed conflict context of such crimes.

Extant common law defenses fail to take into account the belligerent nature of the situation that gave rise to the underlying charged misconduct. The current military law defenses insufficiently address the contextual reality of alleged war crimes, just as the current UCMJ offenses fail to do so on the other side of the equation.<sup>223</sup> Congress should therefore consider supplementing the Code with at least the below affirmative defense.

<sup>222.</sup> Military Commissions Act of 2009, 10 U.S.C. § 950q (2018).

<sup>223.</sup> See supra Section II.B.1 (discussing the incomplete nature of common law offenses when applied to war crimes).

#### A. Reasonable Mistakes as to What Qualifies as "Unnecessary" Suffering

### 1. Legal ambiguity of unnecessary suffering

One of the LOAC's cardinal principles is the prohibition against the infliction of unnecessary suffering. <sup>224</sup> The roots of this principal run deep in the both customary and treaty law. <sup>225</sup> As originally codified, the rule prohibited the "calculated" infliction of unnecessary suffering, and this "calculation" element is still central to the U.S. interpretation of the prohibition. <sup>226</sup> However, for state parties to the Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949, this prohibition applies to any method or means of warfare intended to cause or "of a nature" to cause unnecessary suffering. <sup>227</sup> This broader definition includes not only the calculated or intended infliction of unnecessary suffering, but also what appears to be more of an objective standard: was the method or means reasonably likely to produce such suffering? <sup>228</sup>

The most difficult aspect of interpreting and applying this rule is not the scienter component regarding calculation, but rather the identification of what suffering in war qualifies as "unnecessary."<sup>229</sup> According to the 2019 U.S. Army Field Manual 6-27, *The Commander's Handbook on the Law of Land Warfare*, this prohibition is grounded in the principle of humanity:

*Humanity* is the LOAC principle that forbids inflicting suffering, injury, or destruction unnecessary to accomplish a legitimate military purpose. Humanity is sometimes referred to as the principle of avoiding unnecessary suffering or the principle of avoiding superfluous injury. Commanders should exercise leadership to ensure that Soldiers and Marines under their command know that cruelty and the infliction of unnecessary suffering will not be tolerated.<sup>230</sup>

<sup>224.</sup> See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 8; see also Legality of the Threat or Use of Nuclear Weapons, Advisory Opinion, 1996 I.C.J. 226, 257 (July 1996) (referring to unnecessary suffering as one of two "cardinal principles" of the LOAC and "intransgressible").

<sup>225.</sup> See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 63–67 (tracing the principle from its first formal inception in the preamble of the 1868 St. Petersburg Declaration to Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions).

<sup>226.</sup> See DOD LOW MANUAL, supra note 3, at 358 (noting that "the phrase 'calculated to cause superfluous injury' may be regarded as the more accurate translation").

<sup>227.</sup> AP I, *supra* note 34, at 21, 30.

<sup>228.</sup> See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 65.

<sup>229.</sup> *Id.* at 64 (highlighting the ambiguities in defining "unnecessary" suffering); *see also* SASSÒLI, *supra* note 31, at 176 ("This standard seems too vague to be effective.").

<sup>230.</sup> U.S. DEP'T OF ARMY & U.S. DEP'T OF NAVY, THE COMMANDER'S HANDBOOK ON THE LAW OF LAND WARFARE, FM 6-27, 1-28 (Aug. 2019), https://fas.org/irp/doddir/army/fm6\_27.pdf [https://perma.cc/9GND-XGAZ] [hereinafter FM 6-27].

This very broad definition provides a useful touchstone but leaves many unanswered questions. While it makes clear that the infliction of suffering with no rational relationship to the accomplishment of the military mission would violate the principle, it does not address what limits, if any, apply to the infliction of suffering that *are* rationally related to the military mission. Indeed, explaining what is "unnecessary" without first explaining what suffering is "necessary" seems especially confusing.

The Field Manual provides another explanation that is more detailed, although it also indicates that, pursuant to U.S. interpretation, the rule is related exclusively to weapons systems and by implication not methods or tactics. Specifically:

A weapon review addresses whether the weapon is calculated to cause unnecessary suffering or superfluous injury in violation of the standard stated in Hague Regulations Article 23(e). The terms "unnecessary suffering" and "superfluous injury" are synonymous in the context of this analysis. Superfluous injury generally is determined in light of the practice of nations and in evaluation of a specific weapon. Superfluous injury is assessed in the sense of the design of a particular weapon or its employment, and not in terms of how a person affected by the weapon would be subjectively affected by it. <sup>231</sup>

Use of "calculated to cause" in the Hague Regulations, 1907, Article 23(e), helps convey that the legal standard is focused on assessing the intended purpose or purposes of the weapon's development. The prohibition of weapons calculated to cause superfluous injury or unnecessary suffering constitutes acknowledgement that the use of weapons in war causes suffering, including injury and loss of life, and a weapon cannot be declared unlawful merely because it may cause severe injury or suffering. 233

There is, however, no internationally agreed upon definition for superfluous injury.<sup>234</sup> The determination is whether a weapon's

232. *Compare* Hague Convention IV, *supra* note 41, art. 23(e) (prohibiting weapons "calculated to cause unnecessary suffering"), *with* Hague Convention II, *supra* note 41, art. 23(e) (prohibiting weapons "of a nature to cause superfluous injury").

<sup>231.</sup> Id. at 2-206.

<sup>233.</sup> See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 64–65. Nor is a lawyer reviewing the legality of a weapon required to foresee or anticipate all possible uses or misuses of a weapon, for almost any weapon can be misused in ways that might be prohibited.

<sup>234.</sup> See, e.g., Stefan Oeter, Methods and Means of Combat, in The Handbook of International Humanitarian Law 119, 129 (Dieter Fleck ed., 2d ed. 2008) (referring to the prohibition against unnecessary suffering as a "rather abstract prohibition"); PILLOUD, supra note 38, at 403 ("[T]he principle of the prohibition on superfluous damage and injury was . . . thoroughly studied and questioned, both in the light of past

employment for its normal or expected use would be prohibited under some or all circumstances.<sup>235</sup> A weapon would be deemed to cause superfluous injury only if it inevitably, or in its normal use, has a particular effect, and the injury caused as a result of this use is considered by governments as manifestly disproportionate to the military necessity for said use.<sup>236</sup> In other words, it would cause excessive injury when compared to the anticipated military advantage to be gained from its employment.<sup>237</sup> Furthermore, a weapon's effects must be weighed in light of comparable, lawful weapons in use on the modern battlefield.<sup>238</sup>

Importantly, the effect of the use of a weapon in combat is not the sole criterion for determining whether a weapon is calculated to cause superfluous injury; effects will differ widely as a result of the constantly shifting nature of the battlefield.<sup>239</sup> For example, a weapon that can incapacitate or wound lethally at 300 meters or longer ranges may result in a greater degree of incapacitation or greater lethality when used against targets at lesser ranges. Similarly, the use of a weapon sufficiently lethal to destroy a reinforced object, such as a tank, bunker, or aircraft hangar, may have a devastating effect on enemy military personnel in, on, or adjacent to that object at the time of its attack, or on enemy military personnel struck directly by a weapon intended for a vehicle or entrenched defensive position. In both cases, the use of these weapons would be lawful.<sup>240</sup>

These references reinforce a basic premise woven into this prohibition: the LOAC allows for the infliction of substantial *necessary* suffering.<sup>241</sup> As a result, and as is also reflected in these sources, identifying the line

experience and from the point of view of modern military necessity. The principle was never contested, but neither did it form the subject of a wide-ranging agreement on its significance and its scope as far as actual means used in combat are concerned.").

<sup>235.</sup> See DOD LOW MANUAL, supra note 3, at 338 ("[T]he rules relating to weapons are generally characterized as prohibitive law forbidding certain weapons or the use of weapons in certain instances.").

<sup>236.</sup> See id. at 359.

<sup>237.</sup> See id. (explaining this rule and concluding that "[t]hus, the suffering must be assessed in relation to the military utility of the weapon"); see also SASSÒLI, supra note 31, at 175–76 ("In practice, the application of this basic rule is always a compromise . . . interpreted as meaning not justified by military utility, either because of the lack [of] or existence of only minimal utility or because utility is considerably outweighed by the suffering caused.").

<sup>238.</sup> See CORN, supra note 73, at 204.

<sup>239.</sup> Id.

<sup>240.</sup> *Id.* at 205 (succinctly analyzing the unnecessary suffering prohibition applied to weapons' use).

<sup>241.</sup> See DINSTEIN, supra note 151, at 64; see also PILLOUD, supra note 38, at 393–94.

between necessary and unnecessary suffering is extremely complex.<sup>242</sup> This complexity is only increased when the regulatory scope of the principle is extended beyond weapons (means) to tactics (methods) as is required by state parties to the Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949.<sup>243</sup>

Nonetheless, soldiers at every level are routinely instructed on their obligation to "prevent unnecessary suffering." Even in the U.S. military, which, as indicated in the sources above, operates pursuant to a more restricted interpretation of the principle, this instruction is routine, beginning at entry-level training. 245 It is important that soldiers understand that basic notions of humanity extend even to their enemy in combat, and that law and morality accordingly impose limits on the nature of measures that may be used to subdue that enemy.

However, it is unrealistic to expect every soldier to be capable of navigating the analytical complexity related to what is or is not necessary suffering in war when that analysis vexes even the most accomplished legal experts. More significant is the question whether criminal consequences should flow from a good-faith, reasonable decision to implement this amorphous principle that turns out to be legally erroneous—thus, we think a special defense is in order, as explained below.

# Captain Rogelio Maynulet

U.S. Army Captain Rogelio Maynulet was tried by General Court-Martial in 2005 for assault with intent to commit murder for shooting and killing a mortally wounded enemy belligerent after a firefight. The trial involved the issue of whether his asserted honest (though perhaps unreasonable) understanding of what the unnecessary suffering principle required with regard to his victim justified allowing him to offer the military jury a mistake of law defense.<sup>246</sup> Maynulet was involved

244. United States v. Maynulet, 68 M.J. 374, 376 (C.A.A.F. 2010); see also DEP'T OF THE ARMY, YOUR CONDUCT IN COMBAT UNDER THE LAW OF WAR, FM 27-2, 11 (1984), https://www.loc.gov/rr/frd/Military\_Law/pdf/conduct-in-combat-1984.pdf [https://perma.cc/66PY-3A2F] (exhorting soldiers to not "cause unnecessary injury or suffering to the enemy"); see also FM 6-27, supra note 230, 1-28.

<sup>242.</sup> See Oeter, supra note 234, at 131 (noting that "the notion of 'suffering' is not quantifiable").

<sup>243.</sup> See AP I, supra note 34, at 30.

<sup>245.</sup> See CORN, supra note 73, at 568 (describing U.S. Army LOAC training).

<sup>246.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 375. One of this Article's authors, Professor Geoffrey S. Corn, has first-hand recollection of the facts of the case. He was present during the trial, discussed the case with defense counsel and the defendant, and gave testimony

in a combat action in Iraq in 2004 that resulted in an insurgent being mortally wounded.<sup>247</sup> Maynulet ordered his medic to attend to the insurgent, but after an initial evaluation the medic informed Maynulet that there was nothing he could do for the wounded man and that he would die within five to ten minutes as a result of a head and chest wound.<sup>248</sup> Maynulet then ordered the medic to move away from the casualty and proceeded to shoot and kill the wounded fighter.<sup>249</sup> Unbeknownst to Maynulet, or his medic, all of this was being observed by a remotely piloted vehicle (drone) operator.<sup>250</sup> That operator immediately informed his superior officer than he had just recorded what he thought was a war crime.<sup>251</sup>

When questioned, Maynulet indicated that he acted pursuant to his training to prevent unnecessary suffering, and persisted in this assertion throughout the ensuing investigation and court-martial.<sup>252</sup> At the close of the evidence in his case, his defense counsel requested that the members of the court (the military jury) be instructed on mistake of law, arguing that "mistake of law may be a defense when the mistake results in the reliance on the decision or announcement of authorized public official or agency."<sup>253</sup> In support of this request, the military judge permitted the defense to present evidence from Professor Geoffrey S. Corn, one of this Article's authors, who at that time was acting as a consulting expert on the asserted basis for the mistake.<sup>254</sup> During this testimony, this expert reviewed PowerPoint slides from a pre-deployment LOAC briefing, which included a slide on the principle of unnecessary suffering.<sup>255</sup> That slide was highly misleading,

\_

as an expert witness during the court-martial on the question of whether the military judge should grant the defense request for a mistake of law instruction, a request ultimately denied.

<sup>247.</sup> See Matthew Milikowsky, "There Are No Enemies After Victory": The Laws Against Killing the Wounded, 47 GEO. J. INT'L L. 1221, 1262–63 (2016) (chronicling the Maynulet killing based on records and first-hand accounts); see also Mohammad Naqib Ishan Jan & Abdul Haseeb Ansari, The Care of Wounded and Sick and the Protection of Medical Personnel in the Time of Armed Conflicts, 11 ISIL Y.B. INT'L HUMANITARIAN & REFUGEE L. 47, 59 (2011) (detailing the Maynulet killing).

<sup>248.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 375; see also Milikowsky, supra note 247, at 1262-63.

<sup>249.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 375.

<sup>250.</sup> See notes on file with author (Corn).

<sup>251.</sup> Id.

<sup>252.</sup> See Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 375-76.

<sup>253.</sup> Id. at 376.

<sup>254.</sup> See notes on file with author (Corn).

<sup>255.</sup> See id.

However, applying traditional criminal law doctrine as reflected in military jurisprudence, the military judge denied the instruction. According to the judge, mistake of law (as opposed to mistake of fact) would only be relevant if the defendant's mistake about the law negated a specific intent requirement that Maynulet knew the law as an element of the offense. Since no such knowledge of the law was an element of the charged offense, the request was denied. Maynulet was convicted. While he did not testify in the findings phase of his general court-martial, he did testify under oath during the sentencing phase, explaining the motivation for his action. The military jury then sentenced him to be dismissed from the Army (the officer equivalent of a dishonorable discharge) but rejected the prosecution request to include a period of confinement in its sentence.

The Court of Appeals for the Armed Forces (CAAF)—the highest military appellate court—upheld Maynulet's conviction, although it differed slightly in its reasoning. The CAAF applied an alternate theory of mistake of law (one codified in the MCM): mistake of law based on good-faith reliance on an authorized pronouncement of the law. However, the CAAF found that, "[t]he problem with [Maynulet's] argument is that the record is devoid of any erroneous pronouncement or interpretation of military law or the [LOAC] upon which he could have reasonably relied to justify his killing of the injured driver." 265

This significance of Maynulet's case requires placement in the general context of mistake of law as an affirmative defense. In U.S. criminal law, knowledge of the law is typically irrelevant to assessing

257. Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 376.

<sup>256.</sup> See id.

<sup>258.</sup> *Id.* at 376–77; *see* notes on file with author (Corn).

<sup>259.</sup> See notes on file with author (Corn).

<sup>260.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 374.

<sup>261.</sup> *Id.* at 375; see notes on file with author (Corn).

<sup>262.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 374.

<sup>263.</sup> Id. at 377.

<sup>264.</sup> See 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-132. While the Rules for Courts-Martial state that "[i]gnorance or mistake of law, including general orders or regulations, ordinarily is not a defense," the discussion states that "mistake of law may be a defense when the mistake results from reliance on the decision or pronouncement of an authorized public official or agency." *Id*.

<sup>265.</sup> Maynulet, 68 M.J. at 376.

the culpability for its violation, and military criminal law is no exception. This irrelevancy assumption originated with the *malum in se* nature of common law crimes, a characterization of evil that led to the conclusion that a defendant need not know what the law prohibited in order to form a guilty mind in relation to commission of common law offenses. As criminal codes expanded to include numerous *malum prohibitum* offenses, this assumption regarding irrelevancy of the law's strictures was criticized. In light of this criticism, and at the suggestion of the American Law Institute's Model Penal Code, many U.S. jurisdictions amended their codes to recognize a limited mistake of law defense theory: a defendant may raise mistake of law not only when relying on a high-level authoritative statement of the law that turned out later to be false, but also when knowledge of the law is actually a material element of the charged offense.

This two-prong concept of mistake of law is reflected in military law. For example, the pattern instructions for U.S. courts-martial provide:

Ignorance or mistake of law is generally not a defense. However, when actual knowledge of a certain law or of the legal effect of certain known facts is necessary to establish an offense, ignorance or mistake of law or legal effect will be a defense. Also, such unawareness may be

<sup>266.</sup> See People v. Marrero, 507 N.E.2d 1068, 1074 (N.Y. 1987) (Hancock, J., dissenting) (tracing the medieval roots of the maxim "ignorantia legis neminem excusat"); see also United States v. Ward, 16 M.J. 341, 348 (C.A.A.F. 1983) (discussing the mistake of law defense); 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-132 ("Ignorance or mistake of law, including general orders or regulations, ordinarily is not a defense.").

<sup>267.</sup> See Marrero, 507 N.E.2d at 1074–75 (Hancock, J., dissenting) ("[O]bjection to the maxim 'ignorantia legis neminem excusat' may have had less force in ancient times when most crimes consisted of acts which by their very nature were recognized as evil (malum in se). In modern times, however, with the profusion of legislation making otherwise lawful conduct criminal (malum prohibitum), the 'common law fiction that every man is presumed to know the law has become indefensible in fact or logic." (internal citations omitted)); see also MODEL PENAL CODE § 2.04 cmt. 3, at 274–76 (AM. LAW INST., Proposed Official Draft 1962) [hereinafter MPC] (explaining such link).

<sup>268.</sup> See, e.g., Marrero, 507 N.E.2d at 1074 (Hancock, J., dissenting) (noting today's "widespread criticism of the common-law rule mandating categorical preclusion of the mistake of law defense"). See generally Richard L. Gray, Note, Eliminating the (Absurd) Distinction Between Malum in Se and Malum Prohibitum Crimes, 73 WASH. U. L.Q. 1369, 1382–94 (1995) (surveying various cases and criminal offenses where courts have distinguished between malum in se and malum prohibitum conduct).

<sup>269.</sup> MPC, *supra* note 267, § 2.04(3) note (describing the exception of allowing a defendant to "raise his belief in the legality of his conduct as a defense to a criminal charge" and noting that "instances in which this is permitted are narrowly drawn so as to induce fair results without undue risk of spurious litigation").

<sup>270.</sup> See 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-132; see also MPC, supra note 267, § 2.04(1), § 2.04 cmt. 1.

a defense to show the absence of a criminal state of mind when actual knowledge is not necessary to establish the offense. For example, an honest belief the accused was, under the law, the rightful owner of an automobile is a defense to larceny even if the accused was mistaken in that belief.<sup>271</sup>

This instruction obviously limits mistake of law to the specific intent-type and is therefore not as inclusive as the Model Penal Code proposal (the instruction also appears to confuse mistake of law with mistake of fact with its use of the mistaken belief of legal ownership nullifying intent to steal). This under-inclusive approach to mistake of law is especially troubling when considering a case like that of Maynulet. If, as Maynulet sought to argue, his reliance on a misleading or erroneous explanation of the LOAC principle of unnecessary suffering was reasonable under the circumstances, denying the defense seems inequitable, especially considering the unique and at times complex situations involving LOAC implementation. Indeed, while it is impossible to know exactly why his military jury imposed a relatively lenient sentence, it may very well be that it understood this inherent inequity.

Offenses resulting from a mistaken understanding of the LOAC's unnecessary suffering rule do not require proof of knowledge of the law as a material element. As a result, detrimental reliance on such training or advice could never be relevant to establishing the elements of offenses against the person such as that committed by Maynulet no matter how reasonable that reliance may be under the circumstances. <sup>272</sup> However, what distinguishes the soldier from the citizen in the normal peacetime context is the overall obligation to know and implement the LOAC. <sup>273</sup>

<sup>271.</sup> DEP'T OF THE ARMY, MILITARY JUDGES' BENCHBOOK, Pamphlet 27–9, at 1697 (2020), https://www.jagcnet.army.mil/Sites/trialjudiciary.nsf/homeContent.xsp?open&docume ntId=80086608B92177D285257B48006924A1 [hereinafter MILITARY JUDGES' BENCHBOOK].

<sup>272.</sup> And neither will the other extant permissible mistake of law defense, that of reasonable reliance on an authoritative pronouncement of the law, given its narrow confines to high public officials or agencies; in Maynulet's case, the appellate court found that there simply was no authoritative pronouncement to rely on (which seems a correct holding, given that no one told Maynulet that the LOAC allowed him to shoot a wounded detainee; indeed, his rules of engagement cards clearly stated the opposite). *See* United States v. Maynulet, 68 M.J. 374, 376 (C.A.A.F. 2010).

<sup>273.</sup> See United States v. Ohlendorf (The Einsatzgruppen Case), reprinted in 4 Trials of War Criminals Before the Nuremberg Military Tribunals Under Control Council Law No. 10 358–59, 470–88 (1950) ("The obedience of a solider is not the obedience of an automaton. A solider is a reasoning agent . . . . The fact that a solider may not, without incurring unfavorable consequences, refuse to drill, salute, exercise, reconnoiter, and even go into battle, does not mean that he must fulfill every demand

International law imposes on soldiers an individual obligation to comply with the LOAC, an obligation that transcends any domestically imposed duty of obedience.<sup>274</sup> This is reflected in the qualification of obedience to orders as a defense to a criminal act:

Obedience to an unlawful order does not necessarily result in criminal responsibility of the person obeying the order. The acts of the accused if done in obedience to an unlawful order are excused and carry no criminal responsibility unless the accused knew that the order was unlawful or unless the order was one which a person of ordinary common sense, under the circumstances, would know to be unlawful.<sup>275</sup>

This instruction is consistent with the near universal understanding of the relationship between the duty of obedience and the limits of that duty imposed by this individual obligation.<sup>276</sup> Central to this limitation of obedience as an excuse for committing an act or omission in violation of the LOAC is the expectation that the subordinate *know* and *comply* with the limits imposed by that body of law on conduct during armed conflict. In short, all soldiers bear an obligation at all times to know the basic requirements of the law.<sup>277</sup>

Denying a soldier accused of misconduct arising in the context of armed conflict—especially during the conduct of hostilities—the opportunity to demonstrate that an alleged unlawful act or omission was motivated by an honest and reasonable, but mistaken, LOAC understanding therefore produces an inequity: the soldier is legally accountable for compliance with the law but legally vulnerable for

\_

put to him.... The subordinate is bound only to obey the lawful orders of his superior and if he accepts a criminal order and executes it with a malice of his own, he may not plead superior orders in mitigation of his offense.").

<sup>274.</sup> See Osiel, supra note 3, at 946 (explaining exceptions to obedience duty).

<sup>275.</sup> MILITARY JUDGES' BENCHBOOK, *supra* note 271, at 1690; *see also* 2019 MCM, *supra* note 126, at II-129 ("An act performed pursuant to an unlawful order is excused unless the accused knew it to be unlawful or a person of ordinary sense and understanding would have known it to be unlawful.").

<sup>276.</sup> See SOLIS, supra note 10, at 350–52 (tracing the history of the defense of obedience to superior orders, noting its inapplicability to manifestly unlawful orders in U.S. military law, and explaining the shift to superior orders being a complete defense that occurred just prior to World War II as well as the reversion back to the manifestly unlawful approach toward the end of World War II); cf. 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-132.

<sup>277.</sup> See The Einsatzgruppen Case, supra note 273, at 470–71; see also Martha Minow, Living up to Rules: Holding Soldiers Responsible for Abusive Conduct and the Dilemma of the Superior Orders Defence, 52 McGill L.J. 1, 17–18 (2007) (reviewing the history of superior orders defense).

action pursuant to a *reasonable* mistake about what the law requires. Considering the myriad of situations to which the basic LOAC obligations arise, the limited education of soldiers on legal obligations, and the urgency and complexity of combat decision-making, a different rule seems more than justified.

Of course, allowing a soldier to plead mistake to legally excuse objectively unlawful conduct also produces a risk of overbreadth, as it would open the door to such a plea in almost any use of unlawful violence. Perpetuating the common law hostility to the mistake of law defense is not, however, an ideal solution to such overbreadth. Instead, a more logical solution is to recognize a modified version of the defense, one that requires a finding of both a subjectively honest misunderstanding of the law, coupled with a finding of objective reasonableness. Central to this reasonableness requirement would be the basis for the mistaken understanding, thus implicitly requiring proof of detrimental reliance on a mistaken or misleading statement of the law by an authority responsible for interpreting or, in the operational context, advising on the law—exactly what Maynulet sought to assert. This reliance component would serve as a significant check on assertion of the defense because, absent some evidence to support that reliance, a defendant would be unable to make a prima facie showing justifying the defense.

Furthermore, because this theory of mistake of law will not negate a material element of an offense, it should be treated as an affirmative defense. Unlike applying mistake of law to an offense that requires proof of knowledge of the law to satisfy a material mens rea element of an offense—the theory of mistake of law already recognized in U.S. military law<sup>278</sup>—a soldier like Captain Maynulet will not be raising the defense to create reasonable doubt as to the mens rea element of the alleged offense. Instead, the mistake will be raised as an excuse. The significance of this difference in application is that unlike the existing recognized variants of the defense, the excuse theory will be treated as an affirmative defense, arising only after the prosecution satisfies its prima facie burden of production on the alleged offense and requiring the defense to prove the excuse by a preponderance of the evidence.<sup>279</sup>

Interestingly, we also note that there has been similar criticism regarding the International Criminal Court's treatment of mistake of

<sup>278.</sup> See 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-132.

<sup>279.</sup> But see 2019 MCM, supra note 126, at II-129 (requiring the government to prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the extant affirmative defenses do not exist).

fact as related to war crimes.<sup>280</sup> The United States should take the lead in moving the proverbial needle in a more equitable direction by incorporating a mistake of law defense applicable to allegations of misconduct associated with armed conflict, one that excuses a defendant, as we recommend, when the mistake was both honest and reasonable under the circumstances. This will produce three benefits. The first operates at a micro level. In particular, when validly asserted, it will protect soldiers from criminal conviction in specific cases and thus promote justice. It will also confer benefits at the macro level. More specifically, it will provide an example for other countries, and ideally the International Criminal Court, to emulate.

Finally, and perhaps most importantly, it will enhance the emphasis on effective training and education of service members so that they enter combat with an accurate and comprehensive understanding of the LOAC obligations relevant to their battlefield functions. This third advantage, while collateral to the main focus of recognizing such a defense, is far from insignificant. Ideally, the education and training of military forces would negate the viability of such a proposed mistake of law defense because a mistake would never be objectively reasonable. However, when that education and training is ineffective at best, or misleading at worst, there will be a causal connection between the institutional failure to adequately prepare forces for combat and the accused soldier's plea of mistake. Accordingly, expansion of the mistake of law defense will incentivize more effective education and training so as to avert such mistakes from ever arising.<sup>281</sup>

# B. Closing the Golsteyn Gap: New Disobedience Offense

There is one aspect of wartime accountability that necessitates not the enumeration of a war crime, nor a new defense, but an enhanced version of the existing military offense of willful disobedience of an

<sup>280.</sup> See Annemieke van Verseveld, Mistake of Law: Excusing Perpetrators of International Crimes 81–100 (2012).

<sup>281.</sup> Captain Maynulet's case provides a troubling illustration of this relationship between training and mistake of law. Prior to his deployment to Iraq as an armored company commander, Maynulet was given a LOAC briefing by a military lawyer; the briefing slides were offered as evidence in the inquiry conducted by the military judge presiding over his court-martial to determine whether to instruct the military jury on mistake of law. See United States v. Maynulet, 68 M.J. 374, 375 (C.A.A.F. 2010). The defense sought to raise the issue that the training Maynulet received on preventing unnecessary suffering reasonably explained his mistaken belief that killing the mortally wounded victim was consistent with his legal obligation. See id. at 376; see also notes on file with author (Corn).

order instead. Such an offense is needed to close a potential accountability gap that arises when a U.S. service member uses force against a target that qualifies as a lawful object of attack pursuant to the LOAC, but nonetheless violates rules of engagement or tactical directives.

Consider the crime Major Matthew Golsteyn was charged with committing before his commander's effort to bring him to trial by general court-martial was terminated by President Trump's preemptive pardon. <sup>282</sup> According to the public record, the charge of premeditated murder against Golsteyn was based on an allegation that he intentionally and *unlawfully* killed an Afghan detainee who had been released apparently pursuant to directives from higher authority. <sup>283</sup> Golsteyn allegedly disagreed with the decision to release him because he believed the detainee was a member of the Taliban forces; Golsteyn then took action to confront this former detainee and killed him. <sup>284</sup>

Because the case was never tried, it is impossible to determine what the factual record would have ultimately established. However, would such a killing (or any other assault or battery) qualify as *unlawful* if, as Golsteyn may have asserted at trial, the target of the attack was reasonably assessed as a lawful one within the meaning of international law? In short, does the fact that the action violated a command order or directive render the killing unlawful for purposes of criminal responsibility, or is the killing lawful because the LOAC provides that enemy belligerents (unless *hors de combat*) can be killed even when defenseless, based on their status?<sup>285</sup>

<sup>282.</sup> See Wu & Fritze, supra note 2; see also Todd South, Army Green Beret Major Pleads Not Guilty to Afghan Murder Charge, ARMY TIMES (June 27, 2019), https://www.armytimes.com/news/your-army/2019/06/27/army-green-beret-major-pleads-not-guilty-to-afghan-murder-charge [https://perma.cc/9MEP-XT98].

<sup>283.</sup> See Dan Lamothe, Inside the Stunning Fall and War-Crimes Investigation of an Army Green Beret War Hero, WASH. POST (May 19, 2015), https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2015/05/19/inside-the-stunning-fall-and-war-crimes-investigation-of-an-army-green-beret-war-hero; Michelle Tan, Army Reopens Investigation into Former Green Beret Matthew Golsteyn, ARMY TIMES (Dec. 8, 2016), https://www.army times.com/news/your-army/2016/12/09/army-reopens-investigation-into-former-green-beret-matthew-golsteyn.

<sup>284.</sup> Lamothe, *supra* note 283; *see also* Tommy Christopher, *Here's The Fox Interview that Got Former Green Beret and Trump 'Hero' Indicted for Murder*, MEDIAITE (Dec. 17, 2018), https://www.mediaite.com/tv/heres-the-fox-interview-that-got-former-green-beret-and-trump-hero-indicted-for-murder [https://perma.cc/UTV2-RNFN] (interview in which Golsteyn admits to the killing in question).

<sup>285.</sup> Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. § 918 (2018); 2019 MCM, *supra* note 126, at IV-76. Given that the UCMJ defines murder as an unlawful killing, "without justification or excuse" plus requisite intent, the LOAC theoretically could provide such justification, thus making a killing not murder. 10 U.S.C. § 918.

There is no dispute that a willful violation of rules of engagement (or of other command directives limiting uses of force that otherwise comply with the LOAC) qualifies as disobedience in clear violation of the UCMJ.<sup>286</sup> For example: if, as it seemingly was in the Golsteyn case, the authority to engage individuals—even those reasonably determined to be members of the enemy organized armed group—was restricted to situations where the target posed an actual or imminent threat to friend forces, the positive identification as enemy belligerent would not justify a use of force in violation of the order. But does the fact that a subordinate like Golsteyn exercised authority that had been withdrawn from him by superior command render the killing unlawful, and hence murder, or does it simply indicate that there was an orders violation?<sup>287</sup>

This may be a decisive question for a soldier like Golsteyn charged with murder in violation of the UCMJ. If the violation of the rules of engagement rendered the killing unlawful, there is little question about his guilt. In contrast, if the *status* of the alleged victim rendered the attack lawful within the meaning of the LOAC, there is a credible argument that the killing was lawful. That is, the LOAC may provide a legal justification for the killing. Rule for Courts-Martial 916 provides that "[a] death, injury, or other act caused or done in the proper performance of a legal duty is justified and not unlawful," and its MCM discussion explicitly states that "killing an enemy combatant in battle is justified."<sup>288</sup>

Hence, a defendant like Golsteyn could (assuming he had made a reasonable status determination that the target indeed was an enemy belligerent, a fact-based determination) argue that the killing was legally justified pursuant to international law, even if the killing violated an order such as the rules of engagement. If this argument were to prevail, the maximum penalty for the disobedience offense would be trivial compared to that authorized for murder.<sup>289</sup>

It is not clear that this argument would be effective. The government would argue that the authority, derived from international law, to

<sup>286.</sup> See 10 U.S.C. § 892.

<sup>287.</sup> Alternatively, depending on the temporal duration between the release and killing, such a former detainee could perhaps be considered to have still been in "constructive custody" and hence the killing was—irrespective of enemy belligerent status—the war crime of killing someone hors de combat.

<sup>288. 2019</sup> MCM, *supra* note 126, at II-129 (noting in the discussion that "[t]he duty may be imposed by statute, regulation, or order . . . . Also, killing an enemy combatant in battle is justified").

<sup>289.</sup> The maximum punishment for an Article 92 failure to obey offense is, confinement-wise, only two years. *Id.* app. 12 at A12-2.

attack identified enemy belligerents and other targets, is granted to the individual soldier only in his or her capacity as an agent of the state. Accordingly, it is the prerogative of the state to choose where, when, and how to delegate that authority in the agent. And when rules of engagement restrict that authority, there is no valid claim to it by a subordinate.

U.S. military criminal law has not addressed this particular issue; therefore, it is unclear whether the government would be successful with such an argument, leaving a potential accountability gap. It is one that could be closed by enacting an aggravated form of disobedience in UCMJ Article 92, the disobedience offense. This offense would supplement the current prohibition against willful disobedience of an order by providing an authorized maximum punishment analogous to the maximum punishment in the situations in which a homicide or assaultive offense results from disobedience of a battlefield order. Accordingly, even if a general court-martial were to find that a killing resulting from a willful violation of the rules of engagement was legally justified by the LOAC and therefore not an unlawful killing (hence not murder), the punishment for the underlying and separately charged willful orders violation would be analogous to the offense that would have been established had the killing been unlawful.

#### C. Curing the Curious Defect in Detainee Jurisdiction

In creating the military commissions in response to President Bush's 2001 executive order, the Secretary of Defense bypassed the option provided by existing military law of trial by general court-martial pursuant to well-established procedural and evidentiary rules applicable to such trials.<sup>290</sup> The nearly two decades of debate and litigation related to that decision and the ongoing military commission trials seem to support an assumption that the military commission is an appropriate or perhaps even the only military tribunal for use when subjecting a captive to military jurisdiction.<sup>291</sup>

This assumption is false and potentially dangerous in terms of compliance with international law. To understand why, it is necessary

<sup>290.</sup> See generally Glazier, supra note 141, at 134 (noting that the UCMJ gives jurisdiction to general courts-martial to try any law of war violations).

<sup>291.</sup> See generally David Cole, Military Commissions and the Paradigm of Prevention 1 (Georgetown Pub. Law and Legal Theory, Research Paper No. 12-154, 2013), https://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2119&context=facpub [https://perma.cc/JUE4-P4C7] (noting this potential and arguing that "the civilian criminal court and the court-martial are preferable venues for many reasons").

to analyze the different sources of military criminal jurisdiction over captured and detained personnel during situations of armed conflict. This analysis must focus on the statutory jurisdiction established over such individuals by Congress through both the UCMI and MCA.

When assessing the exercise of military criminal jurisdiction over captured enemy personnel, detainees fall into two general categories: those who qualify for protections enumerated by one of the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 and those who do not. <sup>292</sup> Specifically, the first category includes individuals who qualify as prisoners of war pursuant to Article 4 of the Third Geneva Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War and would also include prisoners of war who benefit from the protections of the First Geneva Convention (the Wounded and Sick Convention) or Article 4 of the Second Geneva Convention (the Wounded, Sick and Shipwrecked at Sea Convention, due to being wounded, sick or shipwrecked), as well as civilians who qualify as Protected Persons pursuant to Article 4 of the Fourth Geneva Convention Relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in Time of War.<sup>293</sup> Individuals in this category all must be captured in the context of what the Conventions define as an international armed conflict (an inter-state armed conflict) and must meet the qualification requirements of the respective treaty establishing the relevant protected status.<sup>294</sup>

In U.S. practice, all other captives would be considered detainees who are guaranteed humane treatment but would not qualify for a specific status established by any of these treaties. 295 This would include all individuals captured in the context of an armed conflict not of an international character, meaning any conflict with a non-state organized armed group; and any individual captured during an international armed conflict failing to qualify for specifically enumerated status pursuant to one of the four Geneva Conventions.<sup>296</sup>

The type of misconduct a detainee may have committed falls within three general categories. First is violation of U.S. domestic law prior to capture and unrelated to the armed conflict. For example, General Manuel Noriega was charged and convicted of pre-capture and preconflict violations of U.S. extraterritorial criminal laws related to

<sup>292.</sup> See CORN, supra note 73, at 314.

<sup>293.</sup> GC II, supra note 34, art. 4; GC III, supra note 34, art. 4; GC IV, supra note 34, art. 4.

<sup>294.</sup> See CORN, supra note 73, at 314.

<sup>295.</sup> See id. at 339.

<sup>296.</sup> See id. at 315 (noting the extension of Common Article 3's humane treatment standard to those in an international armed conflict who fail to qualify for other categories).

narcotics trafficking.<sup>297</sup> This type of misconduct falls completely beyond the scope of any U.S. military jurisdiction and would be exclusively subject to U.S. federal criminal jurisdiction pursuant to federal long-arm jurisdiction. Second, a detainee may commit war crimes prior to capture; as explained below, this category of misconduct is subject to the jurisdiction of either a general court-martial or a military commission.<sup>298</sup> Third, a detainee may commit misconduct *after* capture and while in U.S. military custody.

The U.S. military has a legitimate interest in asserting jurisdiction over the second and third category of offenses. The second, violations of the laws and customs of war, has historically triggered military jurisdiction following the enemy's capture.<sup>299</sup> The rationale for this jurisdiction is that it is related to deterring enemy violations of the law and demonstrating U.S. commitment to accountability.<sup>300</sup> Congress provided concurrent jurisdiction over such offenses by either a general court-martial convened pursuant to the UCMJ and the RCM or by a military commission convened on order of the President or a subordinate commander.<sup>301</sup>

While history indicates a consistent U.S. practice of using the military commission to prosecute captured enemy personnel—a preference that was reaffirmed by the decision to use such a tribunal to try captured al Qaeda and Taliban personnel for alleged war crimes—the choice between these two tribunal options has always been vested in the President. So long as the alleged offense qualifies as a violation of the laws and customs of war subject to military jurisdiction, either tribunal may be used as the forum for adjudication.<sup>302</sup>

Subjecting captured enemy personnel to trial by either type of military tribunal for alleged violation of international law does not, however, subject them to U.S. substantive law. Those tribunals, while vested with jurisdiction to try individuals *subject to the UCMJ*—most notably members of the U.S. armed forces—were traditionally not vested with analogous jurisdiction over captured enemy personnel for allegations of pre-capture misconduct. Instead, the jurisdiction vested in these military tribunals over such captives is adjudicatory: the authority

<sup>297.</sup> See United States v. Noriega, 808 F. Supp. 791, 793 (S.D. Fla. 1992).

<sup>298.</sup> See Glazier, supra note 141, at 134.

<sup>299.</sup> Id.

<sup>300.</sup> See generally Minow, supra note 277 (discussing the superior orders defense in the context individual accountability).

<sup>301.</sup> Uniform Code of Military Justice, 10 U.S.C. §§ 818, 821 (2018).

<sup>302.</sup> Id.

to adjudicate allegations of pre-capture violations of international law. This is an important limitation on these tribunals for the simple reason that for conduct committed prior to capture, the U.S. has no legitimate basis to extend its domestic military criminal code to members of opposition armed forces or other organized armed groups. Indeed, subjecting such individuals to the UCMJ's punitive articles could be considered inconsistent with customary international law principles of state jurisdiction.<sup>303</sup>

However, no analogous impediment applies to subjecting these individuals to the UCMJ's punitive articles once they are captured and held in U.S. custody. Indeed, subjecting prisoners of war to the military jurisdiction of the detaining power is not only consistent with customary international law principles of jurisdiction (as such detainees fall within the territorial principle of jurisdiction) but is a well-accepted exercise of jurisdiction to ensure accountability for serious crimes while in captivity. This is reflected in Article 84 of the Geneva Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War. The subjecting these individuals are subjecting to subject the subjecting these individuals are captured and held in U.S. custody. Indeed, subjecting prisoners of war to the military jurisdiction of the detaining power is not only consistent with customary international law principles of jurisdiction (as such detainees fall within the territorial principle of jurisdiction) but is a well-accepted exercise of jurisdiction to ensure accountability for serious crimes while in captivity.

Unfortunately, the jurisdiction established by the UCMJ over enemy personnel is both over- and under-inclusive. Article 2 of the UCMJ enumerates "persons subject to this chapter," listing the categories of individuals subject to the UCMJ. Individuals falling into one of these categories are, therefore, subject to the criminal proscriptions enumerated in the Code's punitive articles. The statute's overbreadth results from Article 2(13), which subjects certain captives to the jurisdiction of the punitive articles for *pre-capture* misconduct. Article 2 is also underinclusive because it excludes from this same jurisdiction detainees who fail to qualify as prisoners of war. Both of these defects should be cured.

\_

<sup>303.</sup> See Charles Doyle, Cong. Research Serv., 94-166, Extraterritorial Application of American Criminal Law 12 (2016) (outlining the five primary international law principles for criminal jurisdiction).

<sup>304.</sup> GC III, *supra* note 34, art. 82 ("A prisoner of war shall be subject to the laws, regulations and orders in force in the armed forces of the Detaining Power; the Detaining Power shall be justified in taking judicial or disciplinary measures in respect of any offence committed by a prisoner of war against such laws, regulations or orders.").

<sup>305.</sup> GC III, *supra* note 34, art. 84 (stating in pertinent part that "[a] prisoner of war shall be tried only by a military court, unless the existing laws of the Detaining Power expressly permit the civil courts to try a member of the armed forces of the Detaining Power in respect of the particular offence alleged to have been committed by the prisoner of war"). This is logical, as prisoners of war and other individuals captured during armed conflict will normally be subject to military detention. As a result, the military authorities of the detaining power have a legitimate interest in exercising jurisdiction over incidents of serious misconduct occurring during captivity.

<sup>306. 10</sup> U.S.C. § 802(a)(9).

Article 2(13) is a relatively new amendment to the UCMJ, added in the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2010;<sup>307</sup> it includes jurisdiction over "[i]ndividuals belonging to one of the eight categories enumerated in Article 4 of the Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War, done at Geneva August 12, 1949 (6 UST 3316), who violate the law of war."<sup>308</sup> Though poorly drafted, the reference to the law of war suggests that this amendment may have been motivated by a desire to foreclose the option of using general courts-martial as an alternative to the MCA military commission system for the trial of unprivileged belligerents. By limiting the scope of jurisdiction to only captives who qualify for prisoner of war status pursuant to the Third Geneva Convention, any detainee designated by the United States as an unprivileged belligerent (which includes all detainees associated with non-state organized armed groups) would be

But if this were the intent, the mechanism used is incoherent. Captured enemy personnel, whether privileged or unprivileged, have never been subject to the criminal proscriptions of the UCMJ—the punitive articles—prior to capture (the period of time when they might commit violations of the law of war). Instead, as explained above, Article 18 of the UCMJ has, since its 1950 inception (and even earlier in the predecessor Articles of War) authorized use of general courts—martial as a forum to adjudicate such captive's violations of international law, to wit, the LOAC: the laws and customs of war.<sup>309</sup>

excluded.

In contrast, Article 2 outlines categories of individuals, who, at all times, are subject to the UCMJ's punitive articles.<sup>310</sup> Since the punitive articles currently do not include enumerated war crimes, it is near impossible to understand the effect of this Article 2(1) provision. On

<sup>307.</sup> Pub. L. No. 111-84, 123 Stat. 2190 (2009) (codified in various sections of 10 U.S.C.). 308. *Id.* § 1803(a)(1), 123 Stat. 2612 (delineating Sec. 1803, Conforming Amendments).

<sup>309.</sup> Compare MANUAL FOR COURTS-MARTIAL UNITED STATES 419 (1951) https://www.loc.gov/rr/frd/Military\_Law/pdf/manual-1951.pdf [https://perma.cc/G6JH-CX27] [hereinafter 1951 UCMJ] ("General courts-martial shall also have jurisdiction to try any person who by the law of war is subject to trial by a military tribunal and may adjudge any punishment permitted by the law of war."), with 10 U.S.C. § 818 ("General courts-martial also have jurisdiction to try any person who by the law of war is subject to trial by a military tribunal and may adjudge any punishment permitted by the law of war.").

<sup>310.</sup> See 1951 UCMJ, supra note 309, at 17 (explaining that "general courts-martial have power to try any person subject to the code for any offense made punishable by the code").

one hand, it indicates that enemy personnel who qualify upon capture as prisoners of war were subject to the Code *prior* to capture for UCMJ offenses, just like U.S. service members.<sup>311</sup> On the other hand, it expressly indicates this scope of jurisdiction extends only to violations of the law of war, which are not even enumerated in the Code. Hence, it functionally does nothing.

This leads to only one logical conclusion: Congress amended the wrong article of the UCMJ. If Congress seeks to prohibit the use of general courts-martial to prosecute unprivileged belligerents for precapture violations of the law of war, it should amend Article 18 of the UCMJ. That amendment need only say that a general court-martial may exercise jurisdiction over any person who qualifies as a prisoner of war upon capture for any violation of the law of war subject to trial by military tribunal. This would compel the use of a military commission (or a civilian federal criminal prosecution under the War Crimes Act if a U.S. soldier or citizen is a victim of said war crime) to prosecute law of war violations by any detainee who fails to qualify for prisoner of war status.<sup>312</sup> And, while we believe such an amendment is ill-advised, as it will restrict the forum selection flexibility that has always been provided by the UCMJ, there is simply no credible justification for the even more ill-advised current, and meaningless, Article 2(13).

Ironically, the same detainees excluded from UCMJ jurisdiction for violations of the law of war by Article 2(13) should be, but are not, subject to UCMJ jurisdiction while actually detained by the U.S. military. As noted above, subjecting prisoners of war to the military criminal jurisdiction of a detaining power is a traditional method of ensuring accountability for serious misconduct during captivity, one integrated within the Third Geneva Convention. Consistent with this tradition, Article 2(9) of the UCMJ includes within those subject to the punitive articles of the Code prisoners of war in the custody of the armed forces. This means that *once captured*, prisoners of war are subject to the UCMJ's punitive articles no differently from the U.S.

<sup>311.</sup> Such extension is nonsensical as it contradicts international law bases of a sovereign's criminal jurisdiction. *See generally* OSCAR SCHACHTER, INTERNATIONAL LAW IN THEORY AND PRACTICE 250–55 (1991) (analyzing the basis for state application of its domestic law to those external to its territory when state interests are affected).

<sup>312.</sup> See supra note 101 (discussing the War Crimes Act, 18 U.S.C. § 2441 (2018)).

<sup>313.</sup> See GC III, supra note 34, art. 84, 87 (providing in Article 87, for example, that "[p]risoners of war may not be sentenced by the military authorities and courts of the Detaining Power to any penalties except those provided for in respect of members of the armed forces of the said Power who have committed the same acts").

military personnel standing guard over them.<sup>314</sup> However, this provision is clearly under-inclusive as it fails to include within the scope of this jurisdiction detainees in military custody who do not qualify as prisoners of war, most notably those designated as unprivileged belligerents. And because of the limits inherent in Article 2(13) explained above, these detainees are also excluded from that particular UCM jurisdictional grant.

This creates a troubling jurisdictional shortfall. If, hypothetically, one unprivileged belligerent detainee at the U.S. detention facility in Guantanamo Bay Naval Base killed another, finding jurisdiction to prosecute him for this crime would be challenging. If these detainees qualify as prisoners of war, the killer could be easily tried by courtmartial for violation of the relevant UCMJ offense, such as Article 118 proscribing murder. 315 However, a court-martial would, under today's UCMI, lack jurisdiction over the killing: the detainee is not a person "subject to this chapter" pursuant to Article 2.316 Nor would such a killing qualify as a violation of the law of war falling within the scope of military commission jurisdiction. Accordingly, the only way the killer might be held accountable would be if the killing fell within the scope of a federal crime that provides for extraterritorial jurisdiction, which is infrequent.317

Individuals detained after being designated as unprivileged belligerents should be subject to the same scope of *post-capture* military jurisdiction as their privileged belligerent counterparts. Accordingly, Congress should amend the UCMI to expand jurisdiction to encompass these detainees by simply adding "unprivileged belligerents" to the jurisdiction established by Article 2(9) of the UCMJ over prisoners of war in U.S. custody. Its new form should read: "(9) Prisoners of war and unprivileged belligerents in custody of the armed forces." By amending the UCMI to cure the above defects, Congress will align U.S. military jurisdiction with its historically established parameters and in so doing provide an example that can be emulated by other nations.

#### D. Eliminating GWOT's MCA Manipulations of the UCMJ

Unfortunately, Article 2(13) does not seem to be the only manifestation of misguided congressional manipulation of the UCMI to somehow bolster the validity of the military commissions established to try unprivileged

<sup>314. 10</sup> U.S.C. § 802(a) (9) (2018); see also 1951 UCMJ, supra note 309, app. 2 at 413.

<sup>315. 10</sup> U.S.C. § 918.

<sup>316.</sup> *Id.* § 802(a)(9).

<sup>317.</sup> See generally DOYLE, supra note 303, at 1 (explaining how federal criminal law can apply extraterritorially).

belligerents at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. In 2006, Congress reached into the UCMJ's punitive articles as well, and actually enumerated what it mistakenly thought was a war crime: conspiracy to commit a serious violation of the LOAC. In other words, there actually is one current exception to the absence of enumerated war crimes in the punitive articles. Article 81, which enumerates the crime of conspiracy, provides that:

- (a) Any person subject to this chapter who conspires with any other person to commit an offense under this chapter shall, if one or more of the conspirators does an act to effect the object of the conspiracy, be punished as a court-martial may direct.
- (b) Any person subject to this chapter who conspires with any other person *to commit an offense under the law of war*, and who knowingly does an overt act to effect the object of the conspiracy, shall be punished, if death results to one or more of the victims, by death or such other punishment as a court-martial or military commission may direct, and, if death does not result to any of the victims, by such punishment, other than death, as a court-martial or military commission may direct.<sup>318</sup>

Paragraph (b) of Article 81 was not added to the UCMJ until 2006, the only amendment to this crime since the UCMJ's enactment following World War II. 319 This suggests the amendment was motivated by an effort to bolster the validity of an analogous provision in the MCA. 320

Since the inception of the military commission trials of unprivileged enemy belligerents, the government has struggled to justify characterizing conspiracy to violate the law of war as an offense traditionally subject to trial by military commission.<sup>321</sup> Even following enumeration of this offense in the MCA, the validity of treating such a conspiracy as an offense subject to trial by military commission has been the source of significant litigation.<sup>322</sup> As a result, both the timing of this amendment and the fact that it is the *only* enumeration of an offense referencing

\_

<sup>318. 10</sup> U.S.C. § 881 (emphasis added).

<sup>319.</sup> Military Commissions Act of 2006, Pub. L. No. 109-366, § 4(b), 120 Stat. 2631 (2006).

<sup>320.</sup> See Military Commissions Act of 2009, 10 U.S.C. § 950t(29).

<sup>321.</sup> In *Hamdan I*, 548 U.S. 557, 598–600 (2006), the Supreme Court rejected the government's assertion that such a conspiracy violated the customary law of war.

<sup>322.</sup> See David Glazier, Al Bahlul, Conspiracy, and the Misuse of History, LAWFARE (Oct. 3, 2013, 4:00 PM), https://www.lawfareblog.com/al-bahlul-conspiracy-and-misuse-history [https://perma.cc/G5HS-ULLL]. See generally Hiromi Sato, The Separate Crime of Conspiracy and Core Crimes in International Criminal Law, 32 CONN. J. INT'L L. 73, 76 (2016) (noting, inter alia, the haphazard development of this crime in international criminal law).

the law of war in the entire UCMJ suggests a connection between the amendment and the government's efforts to justify including such an offense within the subject-matter jurisdiction of the military commission.

Given this Article's recommendation that the MCA's offenses be added to the UCM as enumerated war crimes (with the exception of those MCA offenses of dubious international validity, such as conspiracy), Article 81 of the UCMI should be restored to its original status. Unless and until the question of the validity of designating conspiracy to violate the law of war as a war crime falling within the scope of military commission jurisdiction is definitively resolved—a resolution still lacking as the result of the fractured en banc Al Bahlul decision by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit<sup>323</sup>—this offense should be eliminated from the UCMJ. Allowing it to linger in the MCA may be necessary to enable the government to continue to assert that validity, but it is unjustified (and unnecessary) to tarnish the punitive articles of the UCMJ with this offense of doubtful validity. It is also ironic, as there are so many other war crimes that merit inclusion in the punitive articles that continue to be omitted—the very focal point of this Article.

#### CONCLUSION

Currently the United States utilizes disparate military criminal offenses, as well as different processes, to prosecute different categories of alleged war criminals. Furthermore, the United States fails to prosecute American service members for actual war crimes, only prosecuting those committed by its enemies. Additionally, the American public, led in the wrong direction by President Trump and others, currently misunderstands how compliance with the laws and customs of war absolutely depends on accountability for its violations—on criminal punishment of our men and women in uniform who commit war crimes.

By creating greater symmetry and enhancing war crimes accountability in U.S. military law through this Article's proposals, the U.S. military will possess a more credible and comprehensive legal regime to fully discharge its responsibility to ensure prevention and punishment of war crimes. Such greater legal clarity will hopefully also have an educational effect on our society's appreciation of the need for accountability. Our proposed reforms will, if enacted, encourage greater faith in the fairness of the American military justice system by

<sup>323.</sup> Al Bahlul v. United States, 792 F.3d 1 (D.C. Cir. 2014) (en banc), aff'd per curiam on reh'g en banc, 840 F.3d 757 (D.C. Cir. 2016).

incorporating most of the MCA's enumerated war crimes into the UCMJ, adding appropriate defenses, providing command responsibility liability, and restoring general court-martial jurisdiction over all captured enemy belligerents. These measures will not only enhance professionalism and effectiveness of the U.S. military itself; they will also buttress legitimacy of U.S. military operations worldwide.

Such necessary remedial steps have long been needed, and they must be coupled with renewed public support to utilize such mechanisms in order to close the current American accountability war crimes deficit. This renewed support will hopefully be prompted by improved understanding of the critical necessity of compliance with the LOAC, as established in this Article. Its measures will further just and fair accountability, and they will help secure the many benefits that fidelity to the law bestows.